American University in Cairo AUC Knowledge Fountain

Archived Theses and Dissertations

Fall 12-2020

# Assessment of the Potential Anti-tumour Effect of Salvia triloba and the Combination of Salvia triloba and Paclitaxel on Ovarian Cancer: SKOV3 Cell Line

Naela Adel Mohammed

Follow this and additional works at: https://fount.aucegypt.edu/retro\_etds Part of the Biotechnology Commons, and the Cancer Biology Commons

# THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

School of Sciences and Engineering

Graduate Program

# Assessment of the Potential Anti-tumour Effect of Salvia triloba and the Combination of Salvia triloba and Paclitaxel on Ovarian Cancer: SKOV3 Cell Line

A Thesis Submitted to Biotechnology Master's Program

In partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Master of Sciences in Biotechnology

By:

Naela Adel Mohammed Saleh

Under the supervision of:

Dr. Asma Amleh

Dec 2020

The American University in Cairo (AUC)

# THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

School of Sciences and Engineering

Graduate Program

# Assessment of the Potential Anti-tumour Effect of Salvia triloba and the Combination of Salvia triloba and Paclitaxel on Ovarian Cancer: SKOV3 Cell Line

A Thesis Submitted by

Naela Adel Mohammed Saleh

#### Submitted to the Biotechnology Master's Program

Dec 2020 in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of

Sciences in Biotechnology

#### Has been approved by

Thesis Committee Supervise	or/Chair	 	
Affiliation		 -	
Thesis Committee Reader/E	Examiner	 	
Affiliation			
Thesis Committee Reader/E	Examiner	 	
Affiliation		 -	
Thesis Committee Reader/E	External Examiner	 	
Affiliation			
Dept. Chair/Director	Date	Dean	Date

# Dedication

To the children of Yemen, who are dying from hunger, and have not seen schools for years. To the people of Yemen, who are facing the world's worst humanitarian crisis. To those people in Yemen, who are suffering from hunger and malnutrition. To the millions of Yemenis who do not know when they will eat next.

# Acknowledgements

I would like to thank every person who helped me to complete this work. First and foremost, I would like to thank Dr. Asma Amleh, my supervisor, for her continued guidance during my MSc study. I am grateful to her, and sincerely appreciate her support from the beginning till completion of the work.

I seize the opportunity to thank all professors at AUC Biotechnology Master Program for assisting me to become a better researcher. I would like to thank Eric Zadok, a Senior Research Assistant, who has assisted me whenever I needed, and I have learnt a lot from him. I would like to thank Dr. Asma's research team, all colleagues, and all the Biotechnology lab staff for their help.

I would like also to express my gratitude and I am grateful to AUC for providing me with a fellowship for my whole MSc study, and for providing me with the research fund to complete the work.

# Abstract

Cancer remains one of the most lethal diseases in the world, and ovarian cancer is the primary cause of mortality among gynecologic cancer cases. Most existing chemotherapies, when applied individually and separately, are both toxic and non-effective. Herbal plants have been studied for decades to be employed in anti-cancer medication due to their efficacy. *Salvia triloba*, generally known as Greek Sage, has been traditionally used in the Middle East for medical treatment. There have been recent studies associated with the anti-cancer ability of *Salvia triloba* against both breast cancer and skin cancer. However, no evidence has been found for a study that associates *Salvia Triloba* with anti-cancer ability for ovarian cancer.

In this study, we investigated the anticancer effects of *Salvia triloba* using SKOV3 ovarian cancer cell line. Cell viability and cell migration were both studied through applying *Salvia triloba* acetone crude extract as a single treatment and, as well, in combination with Paclitaxel, using MTT, Trypan Blue Exclusion test of cell viability, and Trans-well assays. Gene expression was also studied using quantitive PCR. The CompuSyn software was used to obtain data regarding the type of combination effect.

The results obtained proposed that *Salvia triloba* in combination with Paclitaxel could potentially reduce both cell viability and migration on SKOV3 cell line through controlling the expression of key genes in signaling pathways, which play a critical role in ovarian cancer progression.

# Table of Contents

## Table of Contents

	Li	st of AbbreviationsVI	
	Li	st of Tables	Х
	Li	st of Figures	ΧI
1.	Intro	oduction	1
	1.1	Cancer	1
	1.2	Cancer Cells	2
	1.3	Ovarian Cancer:	2
	1.4	Treatment of Ovarian Cancer	3
	1.5	SKOV3 Cell Line	4
	1.6	Herbal Plants and Their Anti-cancer Effects	5
	1.7	Mechanism of Anti-cancer Herbal Treatment	5
	1.8	Salvia Triloba (S. Triloba)	7
	1.9	Drug Combination	7
2.	Aim		9
	2.1	Aim and Objectives	9
3.	Met	hodology1	.0
	3.1	Plant Material:	.0
	3.2	Crude Extract Preparation (Maceration): 1	.0
	3.3	Cell Culture:	.1
	3.4	MTT Assay:1	.1
	3.5	IC50:	.2
	3.6	Drug Combination Index:1	.2
	3.7	Cell Morphology:1	.6
	3.8	Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay:	.6
	3.9	RNA Extraction:	.6
	3.10	Trans-well Migration Assay:1	.7
	3.11	qPCR:	.7
	3.12	Data Statistical Analysis1	.9
4.	Resu	ults2	0
	4.1	MTT Viability and IC50:2	0
	4.2	Data Obtained from CompuSyn Software: 2	3
	4.2.	1 Dose Effect Response Curves 2	4
	4.2.	2 Combination Index (CI) 2	6

	4.2.3	3 Dose Reduction Index (DRI)				
	4.3	Cell Morphology:				
	4.4	Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay:				
	4.5	Trans-well Migration Assay:				
	4.6	qPCR:				
5.	Disc	ussion:				
	5.1	MTT Assay				
	5.2	IC50:				
	5.3	Selection of the Combined Dose				
	5.4	Cell Morphology:				
	5.5	Trypan Blue Exclusion				
	5.6	Trans-well Migration Assay				
	5.7	Gene Expression				
	5.7.3	1 PI3K/AKT Pathway				
	5.7.2	2 Wnt/β-catenin Pathway				
	5.7.3	3 RUNX2 Pathway 46				
	5.7.4	4 p53, MDM2 and BAX genes: 48				
	5.8	Conclusion				
	5.9	Future Recommendations				
6.	Refe	rencesI				

# **List of Abbreviations**

ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
APC	adenomatous polyposis coli
AR	Androgen receptor
β-catenin	Beta Catenin
BAX	BCL2 Associated X
BRM	Biological response modifiers
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin homolog
CI	Combination Index
COX-2	Cyclooxygenase-2
DMEM:	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's medium
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DNA:	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DRI	Dose Reduction Index
E2	Estradiol (E2)
ER	Estrogen Receptor
ERα	Estrogen receptor alpha
ERβ	Estrogen receptor beta
FA	Fraction Affected
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
GSK3β	Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3 beta
IC50	Half-maximal inhibitory concentration
JNKs	c-Jun N-terminal kinases
LEF	lymphoid enhancement factor
MAPKs	Mitogen-activated protein kinases
MDM2	the murine double minute 2
MDR	Multi-drug resistant
MEP	Median-effect principle
mRNA:	Messenger ribonucleic acid
MTT:	3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-Diphenyltetrazolium Bromide
N-cadherin:	Neural cadherin
OC	Ovarian cancer
qPCR	Quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR)
p53	Tumor protein p53

Paclitaxel	PTX
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PEG-2	Polyethylene glycol -2
PI3KR1	Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase regulatory subunit alpha
PIP2	Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
PIP3	Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate
PR	Progesterone receptor
PTEN	Phosphatase and Tensin Homolog
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute Medium
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RUNX2	Runt-related transcription factor 2
SET7	SET Domain-Containing Protein 7
S. triloba	Salvia triloba
TCF	T-cell factor
TLC	Thin Layer Chromatography
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
UV	Ultraviolet

## **List of Tables**

Table 1: Treatment Combination	13
Table 2: Description of Combination Index Values	15
Table 3: qPCR Primer Sequences	18
Table 4: Summary of IC50, Hill coefficient and R2	23
Table 5: A summary for the Dm, m, r values for both treatments	26
Table 6: The Recommended Treatment Combinational Design Used in the Study	27
Table 7: Concentrations (combinations) used:	27
Table 8: CI Data for The Combined treatment (S. triloba and PTX):	28
Table 9: DRI Data Obtained from CompuSyn for both S. triloba and PTX	29

# **List of Figures**

Figure 1: Effect of S. triloba acetone extract on SKOV3 cells viability
Figure 2: Effect of PTX on SKOV3 cell viability
Figure 3: Effect of the combined treatment of <i>S. triloba</i> and PTX on SKOV3 cells viability23
Figure 4: Dose Effect Curve of S. triloba Acetone Crude Extract & PTX on SKOV3 Viability25
Figure 5: Combination Index (CI) Plot and Dose Reduction Index (DRI) Plot S. triloba and PTX
Figure 6: Effect of S. triloba acetone extract and the combined treatment on SKOV3 cells morphology
Figure 7: Effect of the three treatments on SKOV3 cell viability ability
Figure 8: Effect of S. triloba acetone crude extract, PTX, and the combined treatment on SKOV3 cell migration.
Figure 9: Effect of S. triloba IC50 and the combined treatment on gene expression in SKOV3 Cells
Figure 10: Proposed model of the effect of S. triloba extract and the combination (S. triloba and PTX) on the
steady-state mRNA expression of key markers involved in OC

# **1.Introduction**

#### 1.1 Cancer

Cancer is one of the most lethal diseases in the globe. The figures show that more than 16% of the deaths in the world are due to cancer, and most of the deaths take place in poor and middleincome countries (WHO, 2018). It is estimated that there were a total number of 18.1 million new cancer cases, with 9.6 million cancer deaths in 2018 (WHO, 2018). Number of cancer cases increases each year. Heart related diseases are the leading cause of deaths now. However, it is expected that cancer would become the top cause of deaths in 21<sup>st</sup> century according to experts in the field (HPW, 2018). The risk of incidence of cancer is very high, and it is estimated that 1 in 8 males and 1 in 10 females will develop cancer during their lifetime (HPW, 2018). The three leading types of cancer, in terms of occurrence, are respectively: lung, women breast, and colorectal cancers, and they are among the top five lethal cancers.

Lung cancer is the most fatal type of cancer, and colorectal cancer is the second most lethal one while breast cancer is the fifth (Bray et al., 2018). Cancer is a disease in which cells grow abnormally without control. The cells in the human body are constantly renewed to replace the mutated and damaged cells (Bollinger, 2015). This is generally the normal process inside the human body, but if the mutated cells accumulate without disposal, then they grow and build-up tumor, which could cause cancer. Any human at any age, regardless of location and ethnicity, is susceptible to cancer, but elderly people have generally higher chances of exposure. This is because more mutated cells accumulate with age, and cause cancer. Almost 90% of cancer cases in the UK are for people, who are 50 or more, and this is applicable to nearly all cancer types (CR-UK, 2016).

Many factors are associated with cancer risk, and some of the factors can be controlled while other cannot. The factors that can be controlled mainly relate to the lifestyle, such as: weight and obesity, smoking and consuming alcohol (Bollinger, 2015). The factors, which are beyond a person's control, are: age, sex and family history (Bollinger, 2015). There are also other considerable environmental elements, such as: immunity system, air pollution, exposure to chemicals and radiation. There are more than 200 different kinds of cancer, but there are 5 major cancer groups based on the cell where cancer starts (CRUK, 2014). The five main groups are: carcinomas, lymphomas, leukaemias, brain tumors, and sarcomas (CRUK, 2014).

## **1.2 Cancer Cells**

Normal cells are generally regulated by proper process signals that govern cell growth, division, differentiation, and death. However, cancer cells avoid such regulating signals, as they grow and proliferate with no control. Once this proliferation pursues to grow, extends and spread, then it leads to tumor spread, which is lethal and leads to deaths (Hejmadi, 2010).

Carcinogenesis is a process that takes place before cancer cells appear. Carcinogenesis is a process that has multiple steps through which the architecture of tissues is altered, and preneoplastic nodules are formed (Feitelson et al., 2015). There have been evidences that the human tumorigenesis is a process of multiple steps that are associated with genetic mutations that lead and transform progressively normal cells in humans into malicious ones (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2000). Cancerous cells characteristically proliferate excessively in most cancers (Sever & Brugge, 2015).

## **1.3 Ovarian Cancer:**

OC is the 7<sup>th</sup> most common cancer in females, and 300,000 females are diagnosed with cancer each year (WOCC, 2018a). OC is the primary cause of mortality among gynecologic cancer cases (Ushijima, 2010). OC is considered the most risky diagnosis among female associated cancers with the highest death rate in the globe (Sak, 2015). Estimated figures show that approximately 180,000 females die each year due to OC (WOCC, 2018a). This is despite the advances made in cancer treatment. It, therefore, has a high mortality rate, and this could be attributed to several reasons. One of the reasons is that it is commonly not diagnosed at an early stage but rather at a later or advanced stage, and this is mainly because OC does not bear symptoms at early stages (Shaw et al., 2004).

Another reason is that repetitive occurrence of OC becomes highly resistant to chemotherapy (Shaw et al., 2004), bearing in mind that OC has a high reoccurrence rate. Commonly, 70% of the recurrent advanced phase cases deteriorates, and even up to 25% of the cases deteriorates in stage I and stage II of the disease (Ushijima, 2010). OC is a chronic disease whose cure involves administrating sequentially various and multiple agents (Herzog, 2004). Each of these sequential agent may or may not cause a tumor response (Herzog, 2004).

The figures will get worse by 2040. It is predicted that the number of new cases diagnosed with OC will incline to almost 435,000 cases, which is an increase of 47% (WOCC, 2018a). The number of predicted deaths in 2040 is more than 293,000 females (WOCC, 2018a). The figures in the US show that 2.5% of all malignancies among women is due to OC, but it accounts for 5% of all cancer associated deaths, and of the reasons is its high fatality rate (Torre et al., 2018). It is found that 80% of the cases in the US are diagnosed with the disease at an advanced stage (Torre et al., 2018).

OC generally progresses in older women. It is found in the US that 50% of the women who have OC are older than 62 years (ACS, 2020). Each female has a risk of developing OC during her entire life at about 0.013%, and the chance of losing life due to this cancer is almost 0.01% (ACS, 2020). This is without taking into consideration the low malignant ovarian tumors (ACS, 2020). OC is associated with several main symptoms, such as: pain, bloating, eating complications and urinary signs (WOCC, 2018b). There are also other occasionally correlated symptoms and signs for OC, including: extreme fatigue, abnormally unusual bleeding, changes in bowel movements and weight loss (WOCC, 2018b).

#### **1.4 Treatment of Ovarian Cancer**

OC has been evidenced to be a molecular disease, and this is because identically similar alternations in p53 gene have been found in advanced OC stages (Berchuck et al., 1994). A study has revealed that ER $\beta$ 1 could function as a tumor suppressor on SKOV3 OC cell lines regardless of ER $\alpha$  (Treeck et al., 2007). This was achieved through upregulation of ER $\beta$ 1, which resulted in solid anti-cancerous effects (Treeck et al., 2007). This was resulted through inhibiting both growth and motility, and inducting of apoptosis, which was accompanied by certain alterations in gene expression (Treeck et al., 2007). Hormone levels in the body in OC, like some other cancer types, contributes a significant role (Meehan & Sadar, 2003).

The cause of and the factors that lead to OC are believed to be amongst the most of nonunderstood main malignancies in humans (Meehan & Sadar, 2003). Both estrogen receptor (ER) and progesterone receptor (PR) are identified in less than half of all ovarian tumors. Among all gynecological malignancies, OC remains the most dreaded diagnosis with the highest mortality rate worldwide (Sak, 2015). Ovulation by (or inclusion-cyst formation) could play some role in the pathogenic development of OC, but obviously it is inadequate by itself (Risch, 1998).

Various studies have demonstrated that the use of estradiol after menopause increases the chance of developing OC (Treeck et al., 2007). This has brought more attention to the role of estrogens in OC. It has been noticed that about 10 - 15% of early stage and 40 - 50% of advanced stage of OC cases have alterations in p53 (Berchuck et al., 1994). The research techniques for treatment are, therefore, based on gene transfer via recombinant adenoviruses (Shin et al., 2008). It has been demonstrated that SKp2 can be a newly established target for treatment and cure of OC (Shin et al., 2008).

## 1.5 SKOV3 Cell Line

SKOV3 (also known as SKOV-3 and SK-OV-3) is a human cell line that was initially isolated and established in 1973 from a 64-year old Caucasian women who had adenocarcinoma of the ovary (MSKCC, 2020). SKOV3 cell line resist tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and also other cytotoxic (antineoplastic) chemotherapy, such as: cisplatin, Doxorubicin (Adriamycin, Rubex) and diphtheria toxin (MSKCC, 2020). SKOV3 cell lines are believed to exhibit minimum levels of ER $\beta$ , and at the same time, they exhibit dysfunctional and truncated ER $\alpha$  and, therefore, they do not respond to estrogen (Jones et al., 1994). It has been evidenced that the expression of high levels of ER $\beta$ 1 indicates a lower proliferation activity of SKOV3 even if E2 does not exist (Treeck et al., 2007).

This agrees with previous studies which indicate that ERβ1 possesses anti-proliferation effects on many types of cancer, including OC as it inhibits tumorigenesis (Lazennec et al., 2001). SKOV3 has a variant that is multi-drug resistant (MDR), which is SKOV3TR (Abouzeid et al., 2014). It is SKOV3-paclitaxel-resistant (TR). The CDX (Cell Line Derived Xenograft) SKOV3 mouse model is generated from the SKOV3 human ovarian cell line (Altogenlabs, n.d.). SKOV3 cell line is hypo-diploid. It is suitably employed as a transfection host for OC studies (Altogenlabs, n.d.). It has been indicated that the SKOV3 line can be employed as a prototype for antiestrogen resistant with functional ER in OC (Hua et al., 1995).

## **1.6 Herbal Plants and Their Anti-cancer Effects**

People have used herbal plants for medical treatments for a long time. Historic records indicate that people used herbal treatments prior to recorded history, as related proofs were found in old civilizations, namely: Egypt, Sumeria (Iraq) and China (Houghton, 2007). All nations and cultures have possibly developed knowledge and methods to utilize local plants and herbs for treatment during their history. The cure of a disease through the use of plant or herbal extracts is called "herbalism", but recently the term "phytotherapy" is more popular and more frequently used (Houghton, 2007). It is worth noticing that the use of herbals and plants in pharmaceuticals has gained more attention, in the last few decades, in the more industrialized nations in the West. The interest was mainly among scientists, researchers and pharmaceutical manufacturers but lately the general public started to pay more attention to herbal plants (Houghton, 2007).

It is worth mentioning that some of the vital drugs used currently in modern treatments contain the "active principles" of traditional treatment styles, such as: codeine and morphine (Houghton, 2007). There has been renewed interests in plants and herbs in the pharmaceutical industry in developed countries, and the interests have been fueled by the need to discover new "biologically active molecules" and to adapt plants crude extracts to be used by the public (H. Gali-Muhtasib, 2006). New development and advances in spectroscopic and chromatographic technology will certainly help in the separation and technical analysis of useful plants biological components, which exist in tiny amounts that could not been identified previously (Balandrin et al., 1985). Cancer is a disease that is caused due to disturbances in the human body, and herbal drugs can play a role in fixing such disruption (Sakarkar & Deshmukh, 2011).

#### **1.7 Mechanism of Anti-cancer Herbal Treatment**

Anti-cancer medicines, made from extracts of natural products, have been considered as the most powerfully active drugs considering their anti-cancer ability by altering the function of associated proteins in cancerous cells (H. Gali-Muhtasib, 2006). To cure effectively cancer with minimal side effects, it would be required to target the regulating signaling pathways, which are involved in growth and proliferation of cancer cells (H. Gali-Muhtasib, 2006). It is obvious that chemotherapy has been successful in the types of tumor that are caused by cell types that could be ready to die due to apoptosis (Hickman, 1992). On the other hand, the cell types that are of germ cell or hematopoietic origin will need further studies based on the

apoptosis and its molecular basis, in order to gain more knowledge for fighting chemo-resistant cancer (Hickman, 1992).

Anticancer drugs are majorly more powerful when used against tumor cells in just one specific phase of the cell cycle (H. Gali-Muhtasib & Bakkar, 2002). There, understanding the molecular players of cell cycle process along with regulation, pathways and mechanism is crucial. It is worth noting that clinical studies show that bioactive compounds have proven to possess anticancer abilities that act through a mechanism (Gulfishan et al., 2018). Some types of herb help the body in improving the detoxification process, and therefore, they safeguard the body from cancer (Sakarkar & Deshmukh, 2011). Furthermore, there are some herb types that decreases side effects resulted from radiotherapy and chemotherapy (Sakarkar & Deshmukh, 2011). There are specific biological response modifiers<sup>1</sup> (BRM) extracted from herbs function as growth inhibitors of cancer cells through the modulation and control of certain enzymes and hormones (Sakarkar & Deshmukh, 2011).

Various research and study experiments have revealed that herb-based medicines contribute a role against cancer through the following activities: immunity system improvement, apoptosis induction, multi-drug resistance reversal and angiogenesis inhibition (Romero-Jiménez et al., 2005). Even though herbal medicines have greatly helped patients with advanced cancer, the exact anti-cancer mechanism and pathways associated with herbal drugs are not fully understood, however (Sakarkar & Deshmukh, 2011). Many substances and compounds derived from natural plants and aquatic source have associated cytotoxic abilities with distinguished pathways and mechanisms, including: apoptosis induction, tumor progress inhibition, DNA damage, topoisomerases inhibition (Lichota & Gwozdzinski, 2018).

When compounds extracted from herbs are used together with anti-cancer medicines, they work together to fight cancer without affecting normal cells (Lichota & Gwozdzinski, 2018). The side effects caused by the use of anticancer medicines could be lowered through the use of nanoparticle encapsulations to pass the medicines to the specific target sites (Lichota & Gwozdzinski, 2018). Herbal derivatives have been used for chemo-preventative purposes in different types of cancer, and they have demonstrated their anti-proliferation ability via multiple mechanisms, such as: JNKs and MAPKs activation, oncogene activation, arrest of cell

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Also known as immune-modulators or cytokine inhibitors

cycles, PEG-2 suppression, escalation of ROS, decrease of mitochondrial membrane, and inhibition of COX-2 (N. Singh et al., 2018).

#### 1.8 Salvia Triloba (S. Triloba)

The extracts of *S. triloba*, utilized for medical purposes, are water and oil (H. U. Gali-Muhtasib & Affara, 2000). The water extract is produced by boiling the leaves, while oil extract is produced via a basic distillation process (H. U. Gali-Muhtasib & Affara, 2000). Extracted oil from *S. triloba* is rich with contents, such as: ketones, terpenes, alcohol, oxides, and esters (H. U. Gali-Muhtasib & Affara, 2000). It has been evidenced that *S. triloba* has a potentially active suppression ability against tumor progress and development in mouse skin cancer, and it demonstrated anti-proliferation activities (H. U. Gali-Muhtasib & Affara, 2000). This has suggested that the oil extract could potentially be used as a chemo-preventive remedy (H. U. Gali-Muhtasib & Affara, 2000). *S. Triloba* leaves were analyzed in 1949, and the oil yield was measured to be in the range of 21 to 26 ml per 1 Kg of leaves (H. Gali-Muhtasib et al., 2000).

#### **1.9 Drug Combination**

It has recently been agreed that drug combination has a better anti-cancer effect than single drugs due to multiple factors (Lu et al., 2017). It should, however, be highlighted that only a small number of anti-cancer mixtures have been scientifically studied in order to understand their anti-cancer mechanisms (Lu et al., 2017). The use of anti-cancer drug combinations has increased in the last few years, because effects of single anti-cancer drug are weak against advanced cancer cases (Lu et al., 2017). This is mainly due to the fact that a single drug cannot work through the different cancer processes (Lu et al., 2017). A combination of anti-cancer drugs is commonly more effective than single drugs, but the cost of drug experimental results have shown that anti-cancer drug combinations are effective in the control of both tumor progression and metastasis development (Lu et al., 2013).

One of the benefits of drug combinations is that they can be used to avoid treatment resistance (Jardim et al., 2020). They also improve tumor response, in general, and they are employed to delay cancer progression as they have the ability to affect multiple cancer development pathways (Jardim et al., 2020). It is worth noting that the synergistic anti-cancer drug mixtures (combinations) have two main advantages, as they have the ability to reduce drug resistance, and at the same time, they are effective and could help avoid toxicity (X. Li et al., 2017). The

problem is that their availability is limited and they are costly (X. Li et al., 2017). Researches and studies on cancer drug combinations and target genes have significantly advances in the last few decades, and this is due to increase and growth of information on drug physicochemical features, pharmacogenomics details, protein pathways, and tumor progress (X. Li et al., 2017).

Anti-cancer drug combinations, in theory, have the ability to be more beneficial and more effective than individual drugs, which are limited in functionality (Celebi et al., 2019). The identification of efficient anti-cancer drug combinations is challenging and complicated and, as a result, the real development of such combinations is much far beyond theoretical assumptions (Celebi et al., 2019).

# **2. Aim**

# 2.1 Aim and Objectives

The main aim of this study was to examine the effect of *S. triloba* acetone crude extract and the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and Paclitaxel (PTX) on SKOV3 ovarian cancer cell line viability, migration, and gene expression.

To achieve the main aim, four objectives were addressed:

**Objective 1:** to investigate the cytotoxic effect of *S. triloba* and the combination on SKOV3 cells' viability using the MTT and Trypan Blue assays.

**Objective 2:** to explore the synergetic effect of the combination (*S. triloba* with PTX)

**Objective 3:** to explore the cytotoxic effect of *S. triloba* and the combination on SKOV3 cells' migration ability using the Trans-well Migration assay.

**Objective 4:** to research the effect of *S. triloba* and the combination on the gene expression in SKOV3 cells using quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) assay.

# **3.Methodology**

## 3.1 Plant Material:

The plant utilized in the experiment of our study was *S. triloba*. The plant leaves were gathered and collected in spring 2018 from cultivations that are in Hebron, Palestine. The GPS coordinates of the locations are: (31° 32' 4.2216" N, 35° 6' 4.302" E, Lat Long: (31.534506, 35.101195)). The species were identified and confirmed based on the "Flora of Syria, Palestine and Sinai" famous handbook (Post, 1896).

## **3.2 Crude Extract Preparation (Maceration):**

*S. triloba* was extracted and prepared utilizing a maceration process, whereby the leave samples, which were finely ground and weighted 1.0 gram, were immersed in acetone. The suspension was then incubated for a total duration of 24 hours at room temperature, and the suspension was homogenized through regular blinding. The suspension was then filtered by glass separation funnel with a tight cotton plug to produce the extract. Determination of the extract yield was made through the method of Zhang et al (2007) with some minimum alterations as required. The extracted *S. triloba* crude was first dried by removing the solvent using a rotary evaporator (rotavap) under vacuum, and then lyophilized. The dry crude extracts were weighted, and the formula (K. Zhang, 2014; S. Zhang et al., 2007):

Extraction Yield (%) = (Dry weight of extract  $\div$  Weight of original plant material)  $\times$  100.

The acetone crude extract has been selected as preliminary data in our lab suggested that it exhibited good results. Acetone has many advantages compared to other solvents. It is volatile, it has low toxicity to biocides as it is volatile, it is miscible with water, and it dissolves numerous lipophilic and hydrophilic compounds (Eloff, 1998). Its yield is higher than water (Eloff, 1998). Acetone is lower in polarity than water (Sepahpour et al., 2018). Furthermore, a previous study showed that using acetone solvent to extract turmeric had resulted in a higher phenolic content since they are made of nonpolar covalent bonds that are attached to a phenolic group, which helps them to be easily dissolved in acetone (Sepahpour et al., 2018).

The extract and maceration related process was performed by our collaborator. The extract samples were received in dry-freeze status. A solution of 150 mg/ml concertation was formed through the use of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) to liquefy the lyophilized extracts (Ben-Arye et al., 2016). Several concentrations (150, 75, 37.5, 18.75, and 9.375  $\mu$ g/ml) were prepared using serial dilutions using RPMI media.

### 3.3 Cell Culture:

The SKOV3 OC cell line was used in the experiments of the present study. The cell line was kindly provided by Dr. Anwar Abdelnaser, Department of Biology, AUC). Invitrogen media used for cell culture is RPMI (Roswell Park Memorial Institute) from Life Technologies. The RPMI media was supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Invitrogen), streptomycin (100 mg/ml) (Invitrogen) and penicillin (100 units/ml) (Invitrogen). The cells were incubated at 37°C and 5% CO2.

## 3.4 MTT Assay:

MTT assay was employed to evaluate the cytotoxic effect on SKOV3 cell line of *S. triloba* acetone crude extracts. MTT is a colorimetric assay in which the yellow tetrazolium dye, 3-(4, 5 dimethylthiazolyl-2)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide, is reduced into the purple formazan product due to the activity of the oxidoreductase enzyme in the mitochondria of the living organism. The assay basically involves assessing the metabolic activity of cells by quantifying the amount of purple formazan formed after cells reduce the yellow MTT tetrazolium reagent and thus providing a reflection of the amount of present viable cells (Hua Chen et al., 2018). The viability of the cells is measured by using a spectrophotometer. The more colour intensity indicates the more cell viability (Bahuguna et al., 2017). The SKOV3 cell line was incubated for a duration of 48 hours in the 96 well plate with *S. triloba* acetone crude extract. The untreated SKOV3 cells were used as a positive control.

After 48 hours incubation time, the media was discarded, and then 10  $\mu$ l (5 mg/ml) of MTT was added to each well. After that, all was incubated for 3 hours. Then, 100  $\mu$ l of DMSO (dimethyl sulfoxide) was added to each well. DEMSO is generally employed as dissolvent to liquefy the formed formazan crystals. SPECTROstar-Nano microplate reader (BMG LABTECH) is the instrument which was used to measure the absorbance readings at 570 nm.

To calculate the cells viability percentage, the absorbance of the treated cells was normalized to the absorbance of the untreated cells multiplied by 100. DMSO was used as a solvent for the acetone crude extract so, DMSO was used as a negative control to assess if it has any cytotoxic effects on the cells.

#### 3.5 IC50:

The values of cells viability percentage, which were obtained from the MTT assay, were used for further analysis. The non-linear regression analysis was used to generate the dose response curve for *S. triloba* acetone crude extract for 48 hours (Figure 1). The obtained IC50 value for *S. triloba* was 75.96 µg/ml. The equation used to generate the IC50 curve is:

log(inhibitor) vs. normalized response -- Variable slope {Y=100/(1+10^((LogIC50-X)\*HillSlope))} Where: X = log of concentration of treatment and Y = % Viability

Using the logarithmic values in the equation is to display the obtained values of the nonlinear equation on the graph. The cells viability percentage values were analyzed by GraphPad Prism software and normalized. Then, the equation was applied to calculate the IC50 for *S. triloba* and PTX individually.

## **3.6 Drug Combination Index:**

In our study, we calculated the IC50 for both *S. triloba* and PTX by preparing a serial dilution for each using MTT assay. Then, the diluted IC50 for both was combined according to the ratio used in the Chou and Talalay method (Chou, 2006). We used IC50 values according to the ratios stated in (Table 1). The dose combination for both *S. triloba* and PTX was calculated as follows: Combination 1 represents the IC50 multiplied by 4, combination 2 represents the IC50 multiplied by 2, combination 3 represents the IC50 value for each treatment, combination 4 represents the IC50 multiplied by 0.5, and combination 5 represents the IC50 multiplied by 0.25 (Table 2). Therefore, we obtained five different concentrations for the combination doses based on Chou and Talalay approach.

Three experiments were carried out and each had three replicates. SKOV3 cells were seeded in 96 well plates with 5,000 cells per well and cultured for 48 hours. The cells were treated with *S. triloba*, and PTX. The different concentrations were used as recommended by the

ComuSyn software designers (v 1.0 by ComboSyn, Inc) (Table 1). Untreated cells were used as a control. MTT was added to the cells and incubated for three hours. Plates had been shaken for five minutes, then the optical density was measured at 570 nm using a SPECTROstar Nano Microplate Reade (BMG LABTECH).

Drug combination has been used recently in chemotherapy, as its synergetic effect is a potent anticancer treatment, and it helps to overcome the dilemma of chemoresistance. Chou and Talalay (2006) presented an evaluation method that quantifies the efficacy of the combined treatment using the median effect analysis. They developed an analytic software that can mathematically determine the nature of the combination drug effect. The combined drug could have one of three types: a synergistic, additive, or antagonistic effect on cancer cells (Chou, 2006). This mean that the CompuSyn software reports whether the effect type of the different combinations is synergistic, additive, or antagonistic as shown in (Table 2). The software was used in the present study to calculate the combination index (CI), and, as well, the dose reduction index (DRI), according to the median effect principle of Chou and Talalay.

#### **Table 1: Treatment Combination**

The obtained IC50 for each treatment was multiplied by: 4, 2, 0.5, and 0.25 to find out the combinations that would be employed in the experiments of the present study.

Drug 1						
	IC50 X 4	IC50 x 2	IC50	IC50 X 0.5	IC50 X 0.25	
IC50 X 4	Combination 1					
IC50 X 2		Combination 2				
IC50			Combination 3			
IC50 X 0.5				Combination 4		
IC50 X 0.25					Combination 5	

Drug 2

Based on the CompuSyn software and as illustrated in (Table 2), the combined treatment is supposed to have a very strong synergetic effect if the combination index value is < 1, and it is strong if the value is between 0.1 and 0.3, while it is just a synergetic effect if the value is between 0.3 and 0.7. On the other hand, if the value is between 0.7 and 0.85, then the effect is moderate, while if the value is between 0.85 and 0.90m this indicates slight synergism. The

other CI values indicate that they have either additive or antagonistic effects, and each effect type has various sub-classifications.

To explore the cytotoxic effect of the combined treatment of *S. Triloba* and PTX on SKOV3 cells, in the present study, individual treatment of each and the combined treatment of both were applied on SKOV3 cells using MTT Assay. CompuSyn Software was used to analyze the dose effect for all the treatments both individual and combined. Five combined treatment concentrations were used as recommended by the software designers to find out the optimum drug combination that provides a synergetic effect, which is proposed to improve cancer chemotherapy effectiveness. A significant decrease in cell viability was observed for all concentrations especially in the higher ones. A report was generated by the CompuSyn software with the required information regarding the optimum combined drug dose.

CompuSyn can be used for dose effect analysis for single drugs using the median-effect equation, and for multiple drug combinations, as well, using both the median-effect equation and the combination index equation, as follows:

Median-effect equation: fa/fu = (D/Dm) <sup>m</sup>
 fa = Function affected by dose, fu= function unaffected,
 Fu = 1 - FA, D = Dose, Dm= Median-effect dose

The median effect equation is a combination of many equations, and it is derived from the mass action low principle. This allows finding out the effect of a single drug. The combination index equation (CIE) is based on the theory of the median effect equation to figure out the effectiveness of individual drugs in a combination (Chou, 2006).

Combination index (CI) = (D)1 /(Dχ)1 + (D)2/(Dχ)2

Combination index (CI): A quantitative measure based on the mass-action law of the degree of drug interaction in terms of synergism and antagonism for a given endpoint of the effect measurement.

The durable effects of some combined treatments are, usually, more active than a single therapy. There are three known mechanistic interactions of combinations, which are: additive, antagonistic, and synergetic. In the **Additive effect**, the combined effect is predicted by the mass-action law principle in the absence of synergism or antagonism; in the **Antagonism** effect, it is smaller than the expected additive effect based on the mass-action law; while in the **Synergism** effect, it is greater than the expected additive effect based on the mass-action law.

Drug combination analysis by CompuSyn software (Paramus, NJ) was used to quantitatively measure the dose-effect relationships of each drug alone and in combination, and to determine if the combinations have a synergistic, additive, or antagonistic effect. Automated and computerized values were obtained for the Combination Index (CI) for the combined treatment used.

#### Table 2: Description of Combination Index Values

Description and symbols of synergism, antagonism or additivity in drug combination studies analysed with the combination index method. Source (Chou, 2006).

Range of Combination Index	Description	Graded Symbols	Graphic Symbols
<0.1	Very strong synergism	+++++	Brancher der State State werden son der State
0.1–0.3	Strong synergism	++++	
0.3–0.7	Synergism	+++	
0.7–0.85	Moderate synergism	++	
0.85–0.90	Slight synergism	+	
0.90–1.10	Nearly additive	±	
1.10–1.20	Slight antagonism	_	
1.20–1.45	Moderate antagonism		
1.45–3.3	Antagonism		
3.3–10	Strong antagonism		
>10	Very strong antagonism		

#### 3.7 Cell Morphology:

Treated cells with *S. triloba* were observed for 48 hours under a normal inverted microscope at 10X and 20X magnification. The cellular morphological changes were assessed and compared with the untreated viable cells. Treated SKOV3 cells morphology was affected, and their epithelial shape was changed into a spherical shape as their cell membrane blabbed, and number of cells was sharply decreased, which indicated growth inhibition. In contrast, the untreated SKOV3 cells remained healthy with an intact structure. Incubation time for cells was 48 hours. (Figure 6A) shows the effect of *S. Triloba* acetone crude extract on SKOV3 cell morphology, while (Figure 6B) shows the effect of the combined *S. triloba* IC50 and PTX IC50 treatment on SKOV3 cells morphology using the different concentrations.

### **3.8 Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay:**

The Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay is used to estimate cell viability and evaluate the cytotoxic effect of a treatment (Altman et al., 1993). Therefore, equal volumes of 0.4% (w/v) trypan blue solution (Serva, Germany) and treated SKOV3 cells with acetone crude extract of *S. triloba* were counted using a dual-chamber haemocytometer and a light microscope. The following equations were used to calculate the number of viable and nonviable cells (Strober, 2015):

Viable cells/mL = (Total number of viable cells/total number of squares counted) x dilution factor x 10,000

Non-viable cells/mL = (Total number of non-viable cells/total number of squares) x dilution factor x 10,000

The mean values of the three experiments were analysed using Prism software. The IC50 values, obtained from the MTT assay for both *S. triloba* and PTX, were used in this assay to assess the effect of *S. triloba* and PTX single treatments on SKOV3 cells. On the other hand, the dose for the combination used in this assay was obtained from CompuSyn.

#### **3.9 RNA Extraction:**

Trizol reagent (Invitrogen, USA) was used to extract total RNA from SKOV3 cells according to the manufacturer's instructions. RNA extraction experiment was carried on an RNAase-free environment. Nuclease-free water (Thermo Scientific, USA) was used to dissolve the extracted RNA. The RNA concentration and purity were measured at both 260 and 280 nm using a

SPECTROstar Nano Absorbance Plate Reader (BMG Labtech). RNA concentration was automatically calculated by the devise using the following formula:

RNA concentration ( $\mu$ g/mL) = OD at A260 X Dilution Factor X 40

#### **3.10 Trans-well Migration Assay:**

The trans-well assay was utilized to examine the effect of S. triloba acetone crude extract on the migration and invasion ability of SKOV3 cells. Typsinized SKOV3 cells with seeding density of 200,000 cells per insert were seeded in the top chamber of 8 µm diameter pore sized. The cells were seeded in the hydrated inserts (GBO) along with IC50 acetone crude extract. RPMI medium (Roswell Park Memorial Institute) supplemented with 1% FBS was added to the treated cells in total volume of 300 ul per insert. The to-be-seeded cells and media suspension in the inserts were finally placed in the 24-well plate. RPMI media (400 ul) supplemented with 10% FBS were added to 24-well plate below each insert, and cells were incubated for 24 hours at 37C and 5% CO2. Migrated cells fixation was performed by immersing the bottom chamber of each insert in 400 ul of 4% formaldehyde mixed with PBS and 1% triton X-100. Then, migrated cells were stained with fluorescent DAPI stain (KPL, 71-03-01) (1:1000 dilution of DAPI 10 mg/mL stock in PBS for a final concentration of 10 ug/mL). Visualization of the migrated cells was achieved by using fluorescent microscope at 100X magnification. Images from different fields were taken by the Olympus IX70 inverted microscope. The images of the treated cells and the control (untreated cells) were analysed by ImageJ software to calculate the average number of migrated cells per field.

#### 3.11 qPCR:

The quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) was used to assess the gene expression in the cell samples treated with the *S. triloba* IC50. The RNA amplification was done by using real time PCR, and specific primers for each gene were employed for the purpose of gene amplification. The fluorescence quantity of the amplification in each cycle within the amplification process was identified using Cyber green dye. For the quantification of genes expression, the data obtained was analysed by  $2^{-\Delta\Delta CT}$  method (Livak & Schmittgen, 2001).

The investigated gene in the sample is normalized to the indigenous gene. The fold change in the expression of the amplified gene was compared to the untreated cells control. The melt curve is used in the analysing to verify that the amplification product is specific for the gene of interest (Zihlif et al., 2013). (Table 3) shows the list of investigated genes along with primers sequences used.

Gene		Primer Sequence
B-catenin	F:	5'-GAGGAGCAGCTTCAGTCCCC-3'
p-catemin	R:	5'-GCCATTGTCCACGCTGGATT-3'
DUNY	F:	5'-GATGGGACTGTGGTTACTGTCA-3'
KUIIIZ	R:	5'-CTCAGATCGTTGAACCTTGC-3'
MDM2	F:	5'-CCCAAGACAAAGAAGAGAGAGTGTGG-3'
	R:	5'-CTGGGCAGGGCTTATTCCTTTTCT-3'
N-cadherin	F:	5'-GCGTCTGTAGAGGCTTCTGGT-3'
	R:	5'-TCTGCAGGCTCACTGCTCTC-3'
SETD7	F:	5'-F-CGAATTACACACCAAGAGGTT-3'
SETD,	R:	5'-TAGGCAACGGTGAGCTCTTC-3'
p53	F:	5'-F-TCAACAAGATGTTTTGCCAACTG-3'
pee	R:	5'-ATGTGCTGTGACTGCTTGTAGATG-3'
BAX	F:	5'-F-GATGGACGGGTCCGGGGGAG-3'
	R:	5'-GATGCGCTTGAGACACTCGC-3'
PTEN	F:	5'-F-TGACCAATGGCTAAGTGAAG-3'
	R:	5'-CGCCTCTGACTGGGAATA-3'
PI3KR1	F:	5'-F-CGCCTCTTCTTATCAAGCTCGTG-3'
	R:	5'-GAAGCTGTCGTAATTCTGCCAGG-3'
GAPDH	F:	5'-AAGGTCATCCCTGAGCTGAAC-3'
	R:	5'-ACGCCTGCTTCACCACCTTCT-3'

 Table 3: qPCR Primer Sequences

## **3.12 Data Statistical Analysis**

All the relevant data analysis, in the present study, was made through GraphPad Prism Software v 7. All the various comparisons used in this study were based on either one-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's test as implemented by Prism. Multiple T-tests were also performed as required. Furthermore, ImageJ software was used to determine the count of cells. Dose response curves and IC50 values were generated automatically by GraphPad Prism v7 as follows:

(log(inhibitor) vs. normalized response -- Variable slope)

Data were presented as mean  $\pm$  SD and considered as statistically significant at a P-value <0.05(\*), <0.1 (\*\*), and <0.001(\*\*\*).

# **4. Results**

#### 4.1 MTT Viability and IC50:

The MTT assay was used to determine the cytotoxic effect of S. triloba by applying different concentrations on SKOV3 cells. The acetone crude extract was diluted starting from 150  $\mu$ g/mL to 9.375  $\mu$ g/mL in a serial manner. Then, the treated cells were incubated for 48 hours. S. triloba reduced the cells viability compared to the control (untreated cells). The viability was not of much reduction for the low concentrations, which are: 9.375, 18.75, 37.5 µg/mL. Interestingly, these three low S. triloba concentrations had similar effect trends on SKOV3 cells. The significant reduction was observed at the two highest concentrations:150 µg/mL and  $75 \,\mu g/mL$ , respectively, as illustrated in (Figure 1A). The highest reduction was observed when 150  $\mu$ g/mL concentration was used with (\*\*\* p-value < 0.001). The use of 75  $\mu$ g/mL concentration had reduced the cells viability with p value of (\*\*\* p-value < 0.001). There was a significant difference between the 75 µg/mL concentration and the 150 µg/mL with (\*\*\* pvalue < 0.001). DMSO was used as a solvent in which the acetone crude extract was dissolved. It was used to prepare the working solution of the acetone crude extract as well. Therefore, DMSO with 0.2 % concentration was applied on SKOV3 cells to ensure the safety of the compound on cells as shown in (Figure 1A). The cells viability was 18.082% only when using 150 µg/mL of S. triloba, while it was 65.640%, when applying the 75 µg/mL of S. triloba concentration.

The obtained results from the MTT assay were used to determine the IC50 value for *S. triloba*. The data were submitted to the Graphpad Prism software, and the non-linear regression analysis was used to calculate the IC50 value (Figure 1B). Dose response curves for *S. triloba* was plotted for 48 hours incubation time to generate IC50 values for each treatment. The IC50 value was as follows: 75.96  $\mu$ g/mL for *S. triloba*. The obtained hillslope coefficient for *S. triloba* was > 1 (6.678) (Table 4), which indicates a positive cooperativity and interaction between *S. triloba* and the cell receptors.





\*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ , \*\*P  $\leq 0.01$ , \*P  $\leq 0.05$ . The error bars represent the standard deviation of the data from the mean. The results were compared to the untreated cells. A) The 9.375, 18.75, and 37.5 µg/mL concentrations had similar effect on SKOV3 cells as they were almost like the untreated cells. The 76 µg/mL concentration had a significant reduction with P value of \*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ . The highest concentration 150 µg/mL had a greater reduction with P value of \*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ . There is a significant difference between the 75 µg/mL concentration and the 150 µg/mL. B) Dose response curve for the effect of *S. triloba* on SKOV3 cells, the viability percentage was normalized to a scale from 0 to 150. The *S. triloba* IC50 value was 76 µg/mL.

The MTT Assay was, also, used to determine the cytotoxic effect of PTX on SKOV3, with different concentrations. PTX was diluted in a serial manner starting from 36 µg/mL to 1.5 µg/mL. Treated cells were incubated for 48 hours. PTX reduced the cells viability compared to the untreated cells. All used concentrations, significantly, reduced cells viability with (\*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ ) (Figure 2A). The most significant reduction was observed at 36 µg/mL and 24 µg/mL, about 80 and 70%, respectively. When applying 12 µg/mL concentration, the reduction was almost 40%. When applying the concentrations 1.5, 3, and 6 µg/mL, the reduction in cells viability was about 50%. It is worth mentioning that there was a significant difference between concentrations 12 and 36 µg/mL with (\*\*P  $\leq 0.01$ ).

The obtained results from the MTT assay were used to determine the IC50 value for PTX, as well. The data were submitted to the Graphpad Prism software, and the non-linear regression analysis was used to calculate the IC50 value (Figure 2B). Dose response curves for PTX was plotted for 48 hours incubation time to generate the IC50 value. The IC50 value was 3.148  $\mu$ g/mL. The hillslope coefficient was about one (1.043) (Table 4). PTX dose response curve had values ranging from 36  $\mu$ g/mL to 1.5  $\mu$ g/mL. PTX doses 1.5, 3, and 6  $\mu$ g/mL effects were similar as they reduced about 40% of SKOV3 viability. The highest concentration (36  $\mu$ g/mL)

decreased cells viability by about 80%, the 24  $\mu$ g/mL reduced it by 70%, and the 12  $\mu$ g/mL concentration reduced viable cells by about 60% (Figure 2B).



#### Figure 2: Effect of PTX on SKOV3 cell viability.

\*\*\*P  $\leq$  0.001, \*\*P  $\leq$  0.01, \*P  $\leq$  0.05 A) Treating SKOV3 cells with PTX reduced thier viability. The 1.5, 3, and 6 µg/mL concentrations reduced cells viability by about 50%, while the 12 µg/mL concentration reduced cells viability by about 60%. The 24 µg/mL reduced viability by about 70%, and the 36 µg/mL made the highest reduction, about 80%. The error bars represent the standard deviation of the data from the mean. The results were compared to the untreated cells. There is a significant difference between the 12 and 36 µg/mL. B) Figures shows the dose response curve for the effect of PTX on SKOV3 cells, and the cell viability percentage was normalized to a scale starting from 0 to 100. PTX C50 value was (3.148 µg/mL)

Furthermore, the MTT assay was used to determine the cytotoxic effect of the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX by applying the concentrations, based on the recommended process, on SKOV3 cells. The calculated concentrations for the *S. triloba* and PTX combined treatment were obtained, as shown in (Table 6). The acetone crude extract was diluted starting from  $304 \mu g/mL$  to  $19 \mu g/mL$  and PTX was diluted from  $12.592 \mu g/mL$  to  $0.787 \mu g/mL$ . Then, both treatments were combined and applied on the cells. Treated cells were incubated for 48 hours. The combination reduced cells viability, and the reduction intensified while applying the highest concentration compared to the untreated cells.

The greatest reductions were observed at the (304  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 12.592  $\mu$ g/mL PTX) concentrations. The percentage of viable cells was 13.38% only. However, the effect of the other used concentrations was like each other, in general. The other concentrations used were: (152  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 6.296  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), (76  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 3.148  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), (38  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 1.574  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), and (19  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787  $\mu$ g/mL PTX). The

viable cells percentage was as follows: 29.8%, 27.7%, 25.7%, and 23.4%, respectively. All reductions by the different concentrations were significant with (\*\*\* p-value < 0.001) as shown in (Figure 3). Moreover, there was a significant difference between C4 and C5 with (\*P  $\leq$  0.05).



Treatment concentration (µg/mL)

Figure 3: Effect of the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX on SKOV3 cells viability.

\*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ , \*\*P  $\leq 0.01$ , \*P  $\leq 0.05$ . The error bars represent the standard deviation of the data from the mean. The obtained results were compared to the untreated cells. The combined dose dramatically decreased the number of viable cells with P value of (\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ ). The highest decrease in number of cells was when using 304 µg/mL + 12.592 µg/mL concentration (C1). The effect of the remaining concentrations C2: 152 µg/mL + 6.296 µg/mL, C3: 76 µg/mL + 3.148 µg/mL, C4: 38 µg/mL + 1.574 µg/mL, and C5: 19 µg/mL + 0.787 µg/mL was similar to each other with a reduction of more than 50%. There is a significant difference between C4 and C5.

#### Table 4: Summary of IC50, Hill coefficient and R2

Summary of IC50, Hill coefficient and R2 values obtained for acetone crude extract of *S. triloba* and PTX. R2 is a standard measure that statistically indicates the goodness and accuracy of the obtained plotted data for linear regression models.

Treatment	Time (hours)	IC50± std error (µg/mL)	HillSlope± std error	Sy.x (%)	R Square
S. triloba	48	$75.96 \pm 1.0237$	$6.678\pm3.928$	12.86	0.8902
РТХ	48	$3.148{\pm}~1.197$	$1.043 \pm 0.202$	15.53	0.771

## 4.2 Data Obtained from CompuSyn Software:

To determine the synergetic effect for the drug combination, it is required to get the dose effect curves for each drug, separately. The median effect dose values (Dm) for each drug dose is an

important parameter for calculating the CI values. m-value is the shape parameter for the doseeffect curve. The m value is the slope of the median-effect plot. Value m = 1 indicates a hyperbolic curve, m > 1 signifies a sigmoidal curve, while m < 1 indicates a flat sigmoidal dose effect. The slope means the change in response per unit dose. The sigmoidal curve indicates that the effect increases with the dose unit. This indicates that the curve agrees with the massaction low. The flat curve indicates that the effect is not changing with dose increases, which indicates that the curve is not in line with the mass-action low. The mass-action low states that the rate of the reaction is directly proportional with the concentration of the products.

The r-value indicates the conformity parameter for goodness of fit to the median-effect principle (MEP) of the mass-action law. It is the linear correlation coefficient of the plot, where r = 1 indicates a perfect conformity. The Median-effect dose (Dm) indicates the dose that produces 50% effect, such as: IC50, ED50, or LD50. It is a potency parameter, and it is obtained from the antilog of the x-intercept of the median-effect plot. The Dose Reduction Index (DRI) is a measure of how many folds the dose of each drug in a synergistic combination may be reduced at a given effect level compared with the doses of each single drug.

#### **4.2.1 Dose Effect Response Curves**

The dose effect of *S. triloba*, PTX, and the combined treatments were plotted into a dose effect curve that represents the relationship between the drug dose for each treatment and cells lethality. The resulted curves indicate the shape and the potency of the treatment used. The dose-effect curve for each drug is determined and then the combined effect of the two drugs is determined, consequently. The combined effect for both drugs is the combination index values that are obtained by the CompuSyn software. Finding the combined effect is the first step to determine the additive, synergistic, or antagonistic effect of the combination on cells. Furthermore, it is important to determine the potency and the shape of dose-effect curve for each drug through identifying drug parameters, including m, Dm, and r (Table 5). The degree of sigmoidicity for each curve is signified by the curve slope (m value) where m value means the change in response per unit dose as explained previously. The graph, generated by the CompuSyn software, represents the dose-effect curve for the treatments and the combination (Figure 4A).

The dose effect curve of S. triloba, PTX, and the combined treatment was transformed into a linear form where the values were transformed and plotted into straight lines (Figure 4B). The five data point values that are represented in the dose-effect curves for the single treatments and the combined treatment were linearized and plotted in a graph. The straight lines are obtained by transforming the median effect equation into a logarithmic form. Then the software uses the parameters that are obtained from the median effect plot to calculate the CI and DRI values by using the CI equation.

Therefore, the five data points were plotted into a linear form using the median-effect plot, whereby  $y = \log (f a / f u)$  vs.  $x = \log (D)$  as shown in (Figure 4B). The Dm value, which signifies the potency of each drug is obtained from the anti-log of the x-intercepts and the m value. The graph, generated by the CompuSyn software, represents the linearized dose-effect for single and combined treatments. The Dm values obtained, in our study, for the combined treatment (Tables 5 and 8) show that the potency of every treatment in the combination was much greater than the potency of each single treatment. This indicates that adding *S. triloba* to PTX could potentiate it and make it a much more powerful drug.





4A) The does effect of *S. triloba*, PTX, and the combined treatment. It indicates the relationship between drug dose and the stress caused on cells. The graph describes both the "potency" and the "shape" of the dose-effect curve for each drug. Dm indicates the potency of the treatment, while m indicates the shape of the dose curve. (4B) The plot shows the dose effect of *S. triloba*, PTX, and the combined treatment values that are transformed and plotted into straight lines. The straight lines are obtained by calculating the logarithmic values of x-intercepts data on the axes for both drugs and the combination. Fa is the fraction affected. Fu is the fraction unaffected. Log D is the log of the dose.

Drug/Combo	Dm	m	r	
S. triloba	49.6650	0.82220	0.78140	
PTX	1.93E11	-0.1307	-0.2136	

Table 5: A summary for the Dm, m, r values for both treatments

Dm = The median effect dose value or the drug dose required for 50% inhibition

m = The shape parameter for the dose-effect curve

r = indicates conformity

#### 4.2.2 Combination Index (CI)

The potency (Dm) and the shape of the dose response curve were both taken into consideration in calculating the combination index which is a quantitative representation of the pharmacological inter-activity between the two drugs. In the present study, five different values were obtained from CompuSyn using the recommended process. As a result, five Combination Index (CI) values were generated by the software. The CI value indicates the type of the combination effect. (Table 8) shows the synergetic effect for the five concentrations used in the combined treatments. The CI column in (Table 8) illustrates that there is an obvious synergetic effect in the five different concentrations used for both treatments, because each value is < 1. The "effect" column shows that the cell death is very high with a minimum of 81% (Table 8). As shown in the table, there is neither antagonistic nor additive effect for the different combinations used.

As indicated, CompuSyn software was used, in the present study, to obtain the Combination Index (CI) values and the effect of the combinations on SKOV3 cell line. After entering the data, the effect and CI values were obtained (Table 8). The effect, which means the percentage of cell death due to the combined treatments, illustrated that the highest concentration, which is  $(304.0 \ \mu g/mL \ S. \ triloba + 12.592 \ \mu g/mL \ PTX)$ , has the highest cell death effect being 0.9, which is 90%. All the other combinations of *S. triloba* and PTX have an effect between 0.81 and 0.88, which means between 81 and 88%. All the CI values of the different combinations obtained are < 1, which indicated synergetic effect for all the five combinations used (Figure 5A). Synergism induces apoptosis more than cell growth inhibition. These results might indicate that the combination of *S. triloba* and PTX is potentially a promising anti-cancer medicinal therapy.

Table 6: The Recommended Treatment Combinational Design Used in the Study

	304 µg/ml	152 µg/ml	76 μg/ml	38 μg/ml	19 µg/ml
12.592 μg/ml	Combination 1				
6.296 µg/ml		Combination 2			
3.148 μg/ml			Combination 3		
1.574 μg/ml				Combination 4	
0.787 μg/ml					Combination 5

# S. triloba

#### Table 7: Concentrations (combinations) used:

Paclitaxel

List of the he obtained concentrations after IC50 multiplications by the recommended values

Concentration of combination 1 (C1)	$304 \ \mu g/ml + 12.592 \ \mu g/ml$	
Concentration of combination 2 (C2)	$152 \ \mu g/ml + 6.296 \ \mu g/ml$	
Concentration of combination 3 (C3)	$76 \ \mu g/mL + 3.148 \ \mu g/mL$	
Concentration of combination 4 (C4)	$38 \ \mu g/mL + 1.574 \ \mu g/mL$	
Concentration of combination 5 (C5)	19 μg/mL + 0.787 μg/mL	

#### **St&pac:** *S. triloba* & Paclitaxel (PTX)

#### ST: S. triloba Pac: Paclitaxel (PTX)



#### Figure 5: Combination Index (CI) Plot and Dose Reduction Index (DRI) Plot S. triloba and PTX

(5A) The synergetic effect for the five combined concentrations used. The horizontal line indicates the additive effect of the combination with value = 1. Combination index of value that is > 1 indicates antagonistic effect, while combination index value < 1 indicates a synergetic effect of the drug combination. All combined treatments used in the study have a synergetic effect. The values for PTX are not shown in the graph because they are out of scale as the numbers range from 769.36 to 46,459.6 folds. (5B) The plot shows that the dose reduction index values (DRI) being > 1, and it shows that all used combinations are favourable for dose reduction. All The obtained DRI values for both *S. triloba* and PTX are favourable for dose reduction as they are all > 1. DRI values, which are < 1, are not favourable for dose reduction. Fa is the fraction affected.

#### Table 8: CI Data for The Combined treatment (S. triloba and PTX):

The effect (cell death%) of the combined treatment indicates the highest concentration (304.0  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* and 12.592  $\mu$ g/mL PTX) has the highest cell death effect which is 90%. All the other combinations have an effect between 81 and 88%. All the CI values obtained are less than 1, which indicated synergetic effect for all the five combinations used.

Dose St (µg/mL)	Dose PTX (µg/mL)	Effect	СІ	CI Index
19.0	0.787	0.88325	0.03267	Very strong synergism
38.0	1.574	0.85706	0.08664	Very strong synergism
76.0	3.148	0.83451	0.21388	Strong synergism
152.0	6.296	0.81048	0.52268	Synergism
304.0	12.592	0.9	0.42419	Synergism

St= *S. triloba* 

#### 4.2.3 Dose Reduction Index (DRI)

"The DRI is a measure of how many -fold the dose of each drug in a synergistic combination may be reduced at a given effect level compared with the doses of each drug alone." (Chou, 2006). This means that DRI > 1 indicates the dose for a given drug combination can be reduced. The aim of synergistic drug combinations is to reduce the dose of the used drugs. Reducing the doses, while maintaining efficacy, is very important to reduce drugs toxicity especially in anticancer treatments. (Table 9) shows the dose reduction index (DRI), in which the dose could be reduced by the specified fold for both *S. triloba* and PTX in the combination. The DRI fold number for *S. triloba* is between 2.36 and 30.63 folds, while the PTX DRI is much greater with a value between 769.36 and 46,459.6 folds. The combination therapy is highly effective as the lowest dose inhibited cells viability by 88%, and the highest dose had an inhibition percentage of 90% (Table 9).

(Table 9) shows that all the doses were reduced because all the obtained DRI values are > 1, which indicates that the doses could be lowered while maintaining the same drug efficacy. (Figure 5B) also show that all the obtained results have DRI > 1, which indicates they are favorable for dose reduction. It is worth mentioning that the major objective of having synergistic drug combination is to reduce the dose of the drug used; thereby, reducing the toxicity while sustaining efficacy. Our findings exhibited that doses of *S. triloba* and PTX could be significantly reduced, as illustrated by the DRI calculations.

Table 9: DRI Data Obtained from CompuSyn for both S. triloba and PTX

Fa	Dose St	Dose PTX	DRI St	DRI PTX
0.88325	581.995	36,563.7	30.6313	46,459.6
0.85706	438.648	216,434.	11.5434	137,506.
0.83451	355.350	813,738.	4.67566	25,8494.
0.81048	290.809	2,870,223	1.91321	455,880.
0.9	718.858	9,687.78	2.36466	769.360

The Fa values range from 0.81 to 0.9 (81% to 90%) indicating high cell deaths percentage. The DRI (Dose Reduction Index) are between 2.36 and 30.63 folds for *S. triloba*, and between 769.36 and 46,459 folds for PTX.

Fa: the fraction of cells affected DRI: the dose reduction index St: *S. triloba* 

#### 4.3 Cell Morphology:

Morphological alternations associated with apoptosis were observed on SKOV3 cells upon applying *S. triloba* treatment. Moreover, the changes in cells morphology were noticed to be greater in the high concentrations of the treatment, while in the low concentrations, the significant morphological changes were not observed. Using higher concentrations (75 and 150  $\mu$ g/mL), cells were noticed to be less in their density compared to the untreated cells. Moreover, the cells lost their epithelial structure and turned to be contracted and rounded in their shape as shown in (Figure 6).

The effect of the various combined concentrations of *S. triloba* and PTX on SKOV3 cell morphology is illustrated in (Figure 6B). The combined concentrations are based on the recommended process (Table 1). The concentrations used are shown in the images as follows: C5 (Image f):  $304 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $12.592 \mu g/mL$  PTX, C4 (Image e):  $152 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $6.296 \mu g/mL$  PTX, C3 (Image d):  $76 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $3.148 \mu g/mL$  PTX, C2 (Image c):  $38 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $1.574 \mu g/mL$  PTX, and C1 (Image b):  $19 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $0.787 \mu g/mL$  PTX. Image (a) is for the untreated cells. Images (e & f) shows that there were morphological changes when the highest concentration ( $304 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $12.592 \mu g/mL$  PTX) and ( $152 \mu g/mL S$ . *triloba* +  $6.296 \mu g/mL$  PTX) were applied, and the cells blebbed and became spherical. Images (b – d) show that the alterations occurred to the cells were less severe as their epithelial shape changed, and the cells shrunk when less concentrated combinations were used. In addition, number of treated SKOV3 cells was smaller when compared to the untreated cells.



Figure 6: Effect of S. triloba acetone extract and the combined treatment on SKOV3 cells morphology Images were taken with 10X magnification. (A) Different concentrations were used in the MTT assay to investigate the effect of S. triloba on SKOV3 cells. Images (a - f) show the effect of different concentrations of S. triloba. a is untreated cells, b: concentration of 9.375 µg/mL, c: 18.75 µg/mL, d: 37.5 µg/mL, e: 76 µg/mL, and f: 150  $\mu$ g/mL. The highest concentration was 150  $\mu$ g/mL, while the lowest concentration was 9.375  $\mu$ g/mL. The 75 ug/mL concentration affected the cells morphology and turned their shape to be smaller and shrunk, while the higher concentration 150 µg/mL turned the epithelial shape of the cells to be rounded and spherical. (B) The images show the effect of the different combined concentrations of S. triloba IC50 and PTX IC50 on cells morphology. They illustrate the effects of the different concentrations of the combined treatments on SKOV3 cells. Images (a - f) show the different concentrations of the combined treatment. Image (a) for untreated cells. Images (e and f) show that morphological changes occurred when applying the highest concentration (152 µg/mL + 6.296  $\mu$ g/ml) and (304 + 12.592  $\mu$ g/mL), respectively, and the cells became spherical and blebbed. Images (b, c, and d) show that less severe alterations occurred to the cells as their epithelial shape changed, and the cells shrunk when less concentrated combinations were applied. Furthermore, number of cells was smaller compared to untreated cells. C5 (Image f):  $304 + 12.592 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ , C4 (Image e):  $152 \,\mu\text{g/mL} + 6.296 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ , C3 (Image d):  $76 \,\mu\text{g/mL} + 3.148 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ , C2 (Image c):  $38 \,\mu\text{g/mL} + 1.574 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ , and C1 (Image b):  $19 \,\mu\text{g/mL} + 0.787 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ .

## 4.4 Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay:

Three treatments were used in the Trypan Blue assay experiment: the CompuSyn best obtained Combination Index (CI) value for the combined treatment (19  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), the acetone crude extract with IC50 value concentration (76  $\mu$ g/mL), and the PTX IC50 (3.148  $\mu$ g/mL). All the three treatments were applied on SKOV3 cells and incubated for 48 hours. After incubation time, the cells were harvested and counted using Trypan Blue dye. The percentage of live and dead cells was calculated. The percentage of dead cells due to the treatment was compared to the percentage of untreated cells. In the present study, a decrease in the number of viable cells was observed. Furthermore, the decrease was statistically significant with p value > 0.001 for all the treatments used.

The percentage of viable cells that were treated with *S. triloba* IC50 was 55.6%, while for the PTX IC50 treatment, it was 27.6%. The highest effect on cell viability was caused by the combined treatment, with a cell viability of 8% only (Figure 7). This means that the combined treatment caused the highest effect, followed by PTX IC50, and then *S. triloba* IC50 being the lowest effect on SKOV3 cells viability. In summary, the combined treatment had stronger

cytotoxic effect than *S. triloba* and PTX single treatments, as it terminated most of the cells (Figure 7). In addition, there was a significant difference between the effect of *S. triloba* Acetone crude extract IC50 (76  $\mu$ g/mL) and the combination with (\*\*\*P  $\leq$  0.001).



Figure 7: Effect of the three treatments on SKOV3 cell viability ability

\*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ , \*\*P  $\leq 0.01$ , \*P  $\leq 0.05$ . Effect of *S. triloba* Acetone crude Extract IC50 (76 µg/mL), PTX IC50 (3.148 µg/mL), and the CompuSyn best obtained Combination Index (CI) value for the combined treatment (19 µg/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787 µg/mL PTX) on SKOV3 cells using trypan blue assay. \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001). the results were compared to the untreated cells .The cell viability percentage resulted from *S. triloba* IC50 treatment was the highest (55.6%), followed by PTX (27.5%), while the combined treatment had the lowest viability percentage (8%). There is a significant difference between the effect of *S. triloba* Acetone crude Extract IC50 and the combination. The error bars represent the standard deviation of the data from the mean.

#### 4.5 Trans-well Migration Assay:

The Trans-well migration assay was used to assess the effect of *S. triloba* acetone crude extract, PTX, and the combined treatment on the migration ability of SKOV3 cells. In the assay, *S. triloba* IC50, PTX IC50, and the combined treatment CI value were applied. The CompuSyn best obtained Combination Index (CI) value for the combined treatment (19  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787  $\mu$ g/mL PTX) was used. The migrated cells from the upper chamber to the lower chamber were stained with DAPI stain to be observed when using the fluorescent microscope (Figure 8B). After analyzing the obtained data, we found that the migration percentage of the treated cells by *S. triloba* was the highest (87%), followed by the treated cells with PTX (41%), whereas the lowest migration percentage was for the cells that were treated with the combined treatment (0%) as illustrated in (Figure 8A). The combined treatment eliminated the migration ability. The effects of the combined and PTX treatments were significant compared to the untreated cells. The P value was < 0.001. In contrary, the effect of *S. triloba* acetone crude

extract was not statistically significant. Nevertheless, there were significant differences between the used treatments concentrations.



Figure 8: Effect of *S. triloba* acetone crude extract, PTX, and the combined treatment on SKOV3 cell migration.

\*\*\* $P \le 0.001$ , \*\* $P \le 0.01$ , \* $P \le 0.05$ . The error bars represent the standard deviation of the data from the mean. A) The graph represents the effect of [C1] *S. triloba* acetone crude extract IC50 (76 µg/mL), [C2] PTX IC50 (3.148µg/mL), and [C3] the combined treatment (19 µg/mL *S. triloba*+ 0.787 µg/mL PTX) on SKOV3 cell migration as a percentage compared to untreated cells. The graph was generated by GraphPad Prism software. Both PTX and the combined treatment had significant effects on SKOV3 cell migration ability. There are significant differences between the used concentrations for the three treatments. B) Representative images illustrating DAPI-stained nuclei of SKOV3 cells that migrated to the lower chamber of the trans-well insert. Image (a) is for untreated cells, image (b) is for *S. triloba* IC50 (76 µg/mL), image (c) is PTX IC50 (3.148 µg/mL), and image (d) is for the combined treatment. Results are a representation of three independent experiments.

## **4.6 qPCR:**

Several genes that are engaged in cancer proliferation, apoptosis, and migration were examined in our study to assess the effect of *S. triloba* extract and the combined treatment on gene expression on SKOV3 cells in both treated and untreated cells. Quantitative PCR (qPCR) was employed in our study for this purpose. It was used for the following genes: RUNX2, PI3KR1,  $\beta$ -catenin, PTEN, SETD7, MDM2 for cell proliferation; p53, and BAX for cell apoptosis; and N-cadherin for cell migration. The genes studied are listed in (Table 3).



Figure 9: Effect of *S. triloba* IC50 and the combined treatment on gene expression in SKOV3 Cells. \*\*\*P  $\leq 0.001$ , \*\*P  $\leq 0.01$ , \*P  $\leq 0.05$ . A) *S. triloba* acetone extract IC50 (76 µg/mL) affected gene expression in SKOV3 cells, and several genes were deregulated. The most affected genes were  $\beta$ -catenin, BAX, and PTEN with P value of \*\*\*P<0.001, and they were downregulated significantly. Other genes were affected less significantly, as well. RUNX2, SETD7, and MDM2 were downregulated with p value of \*\*P<0.01. B) The combined treatment effect on SKOV3 cells shows that two genes were downregulated significantly, which are RUNX2 and  $\beta$ -catenin, with P value of \*\*P<0.01, whereas p53 was significantly upregulated with \*\*P<0.01. Other investigated genes were downregulated insignificantly by the combined treatment such as PI3KR1 and N-cadherin. Furthermore, other genes were not affected when applying the combined treatment, such as MDM2, PTEN, and BAX genes. On the other hand, SETD7 gene was slightly upregulated. The error bars represent the standard deviation of the from the mean.

All the investigated genes, in the treated cells with the *S. triloba* IC50 (76 µg/mL), were downregulated compared to the untreated cells. Expression of all genes was reduced by varying folds (Figure 9A). Using the acetone crude extract, the genes:  $\beta$ -catenin, BAX, and PTEN were the most downregulated ones with \*\*\*P value < 0.001, while RUNX2, SETD7, and MDM2 were downregulated with less P value of \*\*P<0.01. On the other hand, p53, N-cadherin, and PI3KR1 were downregulated, but the reduction was not significant as shown in (Figure 9A). On the other hand, the effect of the combined treatment on SKOV3 cells caused RUNX2 and  $\beta$ -catenin genes to significantly downregulate with \*\*P value < 0.01 (Figure 9B). Furthermore, p53 was upregulated significantly with \*\*P value < 0.01. PI3KR1 and N-cadherin genes were

downregulated, but not significantly. Moreover, the following genes were unaffected by the combined treatment: BAX, PTEN, and MDM2. However, there was a slight increase in SETD7 expression as shown in (Figure 9B).

# **5.Discussion:**

#### 5.1 MTT Assay

In the present study, SKOV3 cells viability was affected by *S. triloba*, PTX and the combination treatments, as indicated in the result section. The reduction in cells viability was significant for *S. triloba* as a single treatment when higher concentrations were used. This result is in an agreement with previous studies that demonstrated *S. triloba* acetone crude extract as a treatment known for its cytotoxic effects on some types of cancer cells. For instance, *S. triloba* was reported to be cytotoxic for prostate cancer cells, but not toxic to normal cells, as it reduced cancer cells viability (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). Furthermore, it was reported that it supressed cancer cell proliferation and had a modulating effect on the apoptotic signalling pathways and their downstream targets (Abu-Dahab et al., 2014; Rupasinghe et al., 2016) In a review paper (Rupasinghe et al., 2016), Salvia species including *S. triloba* found to inhibit PI3K/AKT survival pathway, and this may eventually lead to cancer cells angiogenesis inhibition and apoptosis. Since *S. triloba* acetone crude extract encompasses a variety of compounds, including  $\beta$ -caryophyllene, 1,8- cineole,  $\beta$  -pinene and camphor, it could be possible that it affects tumour cell proliferation and survival pathways (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016)

Furthermore, PTX is known for its anti-cell division effect. The combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX inhibited cancer cell growth and cancer progression, and it promoted cell death. The reduction of cell viability for combined treatment was observed to be much higher compared to monotreatment. The combined treatment is believed to be more effective on cancer cells viability and core molecular pathways than the monotreatment because advanced cancer diseases involve multiple pathogenesis and various pathways, and this is complicated for single treatments to inhibit (Lu et al., 2017). Furthermore, in our study, the used combination had synergetic effect which means that it was more powerful than the single treatment. Inhibition of cancer cell proliferation due to the effect of the combined treatment has been reported to inhibit critical pathways that are responsible for cell viability and proliferation such as Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin and PI3K/AKT pathways (Islam & Aboussekhra, 2019; Sferrazza et al., 2020). Therefore, the reduction in cell viability, in the present study, might be due to the effect of the used combination on the signalling pathways.

The CompuSyn results, in the present study, exhibited that the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX could be a promising anticancer therapy, as synergism was the type of the interaction between those two treatments. Both treatments were integrated, synergistically, to inhibit cell proliferation with all doses and concentrations used in this study. Moreover, the CI showed a very strong synergism using minimum doses with a very high efficacy which was 88% lethal effect on SKOV3 OC cells viability. The DRI values for *S. triloba* as obtained by CmopuSyn indicated that the effective concentration could be reduced by many folds, while for PTX it was reduced by thousands of folds. This means that the combination therapy is highly effective with minimum dose. Maintaining treatment efficacy while reducing the drug doses is the core purpose of using combined treatment, as this minimizes treatment side-effects and cytotoxicity but, at the same time, maintaining high efficacy.

DMSO is the solvent that *S. triloba* acetone crude extract was dissolved in. In the present study, the used DMSO concentration was 0.2%. DMSO showed no cytotoxic effect on SKOV3 cells viability (Figure 1). This indicated that the DMSO concentration used, in our study, did not affect SKOV3 growth. In contrast, the number of viable cells increased compared to the untreated cells, and this could be explained as DMSO at low concentrations (less than 0.5%) increases cell proliferation (Song et al., 2012). This could explain why it enhanced cell proliferation and cells viability.

#### 5.2 IC50:

IC50 is defined as the extract concentration of treatment that is required to inhibit 50% of the cell population. Dose response curves were generated based on the results that were obtained from the MTT assay experiment for *S. triloba*. The results were determined after incubation for 48 hours, which is the incubation period in our lab for SKOV3 cell line, which has been determined based on literature. The IC50 value obtained is:  $76 \,\mu$ g/mL. The R<sup>2</sup> for the analyzed data equals 0.8902 which indicates the goodness of the obtained MTT data, because its value is larger than 0.5. MTT data which is > 0.5 has a good fitness for the non-linear regression analyzing model used for IC50 determination in our study. The effect of the treatment is almost equal at the low concentrations  $37.5\mu$ g/mL,  $18.75\mu$ g/mL, and  $9.375 \,\mu$ g/mL, but dose response started to be more effective at the two highest concentrations:  $150 \,\mu$ g/mL to  $75\mu$ g/mL, with the concentration  $150 \,\mu$ g/mL showing the most cytotoxic effect on cell viability.

*S. triloba* extract was reported to be one of the most anticancer cytotoxic medicinal plants among several selected plants tested using MTT for human breast cancer cell lines (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). *S. triloba* IC50 values are reported to vary depending on various factors, such as: concentrations used, cell line, and cancer type. For instance, previous studies reported that in the MCF-7 breast cancer cells, IC50 was found to be 250 µg/mL, and in MDA-MB-231, IC50 was 290 µg/mL, and all was for 24 hours (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). Furthermore, different IC50 values were, as well, reported. For instance, it was found to be 287 µg/mL in the PC-3 prostate cancer cell line, and it was 287 µg/mL in the DU-145 prostate cancer cell line, and all was 72 hours incubation (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). In another study IC50 for *S. triloba* was reported to be 25.55 µg/mL for MCF-7 cell line for 72 hours (Abu-Dahab et al., 2014). The *S. triloba* IC50 in our study was 75.96 ± 1.0237 µg/mL with incubation time of 48 hours, which is within the range of values stated in those studies. *S. triloba* in higher concentrations could induce comparable antitumor activity with much less cytotoxic effects on normal cells compared to Toxol (brand name for PTX) treatment (Zare Shahneh et al., 2013).

IC50 for PTX depends on cell line and incubation time. In the present study, PTX IC50 was found to be  $3.148 \mu g/mL$ . In the literature, PTX IC50 was found to be  $1.2 \mu g/mL$  for SKOV3 cells for 24 hours incubation time (Smith et al., 2005). It is reported that PTX suppresses 90% of cell growth on some cell lines, such as: Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial (HUVEC), human acute myelocytic leukemia (KG-1A), and human leukemic monocyte lymphoma (U937) (Zare Shahneh et al., 2013). Therefore, applying PTX on SKOV3 cells might have induced more cell deaths. In addition, applying the synergetic combined treatment on SKOV3 cells, considering the dual synergetic action of *S. triloba* and PTX on multiple signaling pathways, such as: the p53 and PI3K/AKT pathways, might have led to the higher cytotoxic effect observed in this study.

The results showed that the combination synergistically had a potent capability against cancer. This agrees with what the literature proposes. Many previous experiments advised that various plant derivatives have potential treatment effects against multiple diseases and disorders, including cancer, and they could be used as single treatments or in combinations with the regular cancer medications (Pezzani et al., 2019). For instance, a previous study exhibited that Zoledronic acid was used in combination with plumbagin, which is derived from a plant used in Chines traditional medicine. The combination was used in vitro on the MDA-MB-231SArfp

human breast cancer cell line (Qiao et al., 2015). In conclusion, the combination potency and the *S. triloba* accompanying toxicity might lead to a greater efficacy on SKOV3 cells viability.

#### **5.3 Selection of the Combined Dose**

The results of the dose reduction value for using combined treatment, in the present study, agree with previous studies. For instance, a previous study demonstrated that a combination treatment of dasatinib chemotherapy with the herbal plant, curcumin, was used for colon cancer, and it was found that the dasatinib concentration could be reduced by 13 – 25 folds since the DRI value was between 13 and 25 (Nautiyal et al., 2011). It is worth mentioning that the combination of the mentioned study was synergistic, as well. The obtained values of the reduction fold for PTX, in the present study, is much greater than the values mentioned in the previous dasatinib-curcumin study. The range of fold reduction for treatment doses is extremely important for cancer therapy, as it reduces the drugs cytotoxicity, which is clinically critical for patient's safety and wellbeing. It is a great beneficial strategy to combine dietary compounds, such as *S. triloba* with conventional chemotherapy, such as PTX, to treat cancer using dramatically reduced doses, to obtain a better therapeutic effect.

Since it is critical in cancer treatment to have high effects with the lowest possible doses in order to minimize health concerns, we selected in our study the lowest concentration (19.0  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787  $\mu$ g/mL PTX). Among the five combined concentrations, the lowest concentration demonstrated a high effect on cell viability with the minimum dose. Its effect is 88%, which is almost the same as the highest concentration (304.0  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 12.592  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), which has a 90% effect on SKOV3 cells viability. Therefore, the lowest concentration (19.0  $\mu$ g/mL *S. triloba* + 0.787  $\mu$ g/mL PTX), obtained from CompuSyn, was used to investigate the effects of the combined treatment on SKOV3 cell viability using Trypan Blue exclusion test of cell viability and to investigate the effect of the combined treatment on SKOV3 cells migration.

On the other hand, in the present study, the obtained median dose value for PTX was very high (1.93E11) compared to *S. triloba* crude extract median dose which was 49.6650 (Table 5). This might be attributed to high PTX concentrations. This might be the reason that caused it to be not in line with the median effect equation. The used PTX concentrations could be reduced in further experiments.

## 5.4 Cell Morphology:

Using *S. triloba*, whether as a single treatment or combined with PTX was associated with cell morphology changes. In a previous study, *Angelica shikokiana* (Japanese medicinal herb) bioactive compounds, triterpenes and flavonoids, inhibited tubulin polymerization (Mira & Shimizu, 2015). Tubulin is associated with cytoskeleton structure and shape, and as a result, impacting tubulin stabilization might affect cell morphology. The acetone crude extract of *S. triloba* contains bioactive compounds including triterpenes and flavonoids compounds (Lopresti, 2017). The *S. triloba* bioactive compounds might have interacted with cytoskeleton components, such as tubulin. As a result, this could have affected SKOV3 cells cytoskeleton and morphology.

The changes in the SKOV3 cells shape, in our study, due to *S. triloba* acetone crude extract and the combined treatments suggested an effect on cell membrane morphology. Cell membrane morphological changes, as a result, could have been responsible for possible modifications that might have led to the induction of related pathways that resulted in the high rate of cell cytotoxicity. It has been reported in the literature that herbs could cause cell morphological changes. For instance, a previous study stated that plant-bioactive compounds targeted the cell cytoskeleton, and affected plasma membrane and cell signals (Hermenean & Ardelean, 2017). In our study, the effect of the combined treatment was stronger on SKOV3 cell line than the effect of *S. triloba* acetone crude extract as a single treatment. This could be attributed to the dual effect of the combined treatment on the cell cytoskeleton and, as well, on the critical signaling pathways.

## 5.5 Trypan Blue Exclusion

Trypan Blue assay was used in our study to determine the percentage of both living and dead cells. When we added the *S. triloba* acetone crude extract, PTX, and the combined treatments to the cells, they affected cell viability significantly. The treated cells start to lose the cell membrane which protects the intracellular components from being lost. Upon staining the cells with trypan blue dye, the dead cells are stained in blue as they lack their membrane (Strober, 2015). When applying the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX were applied to SKOV3 cells in the present study, the number of dead cells was significantly higher than those of the living cells. This indicated that the combined treatment diminished the number of living cells dramatically, as it may affect the associated intracellular cancer pathways that are responsible

for cell growth and proliferation. This might be due to the action of bioactive/phytochemical components present in both *S. triloba* and PTX.

The combination affected cell viability, led to cancer cell death, and dramatically reduced the number of living cells. It is reported that some plants bio-active compounds bind to  $\beta$ -tubulin near the lumen of microtubule, which is a different site that taxol (PTX) binds to, and causes microtubules formation, which leads to cell cycle arrest (Hermenean & Ardelean, 2017). The combination might have a robust effect on SKOV3 cells viability much more than the single treatment as the bioactive molecules synergistically led to cancer cell death. This suggested that the combined treatment acted synergistically to hinder cancer development.

### 5.6 Trans-well Migration Assay

The synergetic effect of the *S. triloba* acetone crude extract and PTX was investigated on the migration ability of SKOV3 cells using the Trans-well migration assay. Our study demonstrated that the combined treatments abolished the migration capability of SKOV3 cells. Our results are more significant than a previous study that used a combined treatment of PTX and another plant. The previous study showed a significant reduction in the cancer cells migration upon adding the combined treatment compared to individual treatments (Xiaomeng et al., 2020). However, the effect of *S. triloba* on its own on SKOV3 cells migration was not significant, in our study. This was not the expected scenario as it is reported that it blocks the migration ability in several cancer cell lines (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016).

Moreover, Sugiol which is a diterpene that is isolated from *S. triloba* induced cell apoptosis and inhibited RAF/MEK/ERK signaling pathway, and inhibited SKOV3 cells migration (Y. Wang et al., 2017). Our result contradicted with the reported migration inhibitory effect of *S. triloba*. The reason behind this result could be that the SKOV3 cells proliferated during the incubation time (24 hours), as it was long enough for the cells to proliferate. In the literature, the doubling time for SKOV3 cells is 24 hours (Paramee et al., 2018). This could have led to the insignificant reduction in SKOV3 cell migration using *S. triloba* as a single treatment. The cells might have proliferated during the incubation time, which could have affected the number of migrated cells. Therefore, an optimization and a shorter incubation period might change the result.

## 5.7 Gene Expression

The literature states the health benefits of bioactive compounds of plant extracts, such as phenols, as they have anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, and anti-carcinogenic effects due to their various therapeutic uses, as they are able to: inhibit oncogenic pathways that control cell apoptosis, proliferation and angiogenesis; promote tumor suppressor proteins induction; enhance cell cycle arrest; and modulate ROS levels (Anantharaju et al., 2016). In the present study, the molecular basis by which the expression of several markers involved in cell proliferation, apoptosis, and cell migration was studied. Most of the investigated genes in this study were downregulated by the *S. triloba* acetone crude extract. PIK3R1, RUNX2, p53, BAX,  $\beta$ -catenin, MDM2, PTEN, SETD7, and N-cadherin were the genes of interest. They can be categorized into three groups based on their molecular pathways, which are affected by *S. triloba*, namely: PI3KR1/AKT, Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin and RUNX2.  $\beta$ -catenin is the key player in the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin pathway, PIK3R1is the main factor in the PI3KR1/AKT pathway, and RUNX2 is a crucial player in RUNX2 pathway.

#### 5.7.1 PI3K/AKT Pathway

The PI3KR1/AKT is a conserved signalling pathway which is activated via a process that constitutes multiple steps (Hemmings & Restuccia, 2012). The PI3K/AKT signalling pathway is mutated or over-activated in various types of cancer, and this pathway regulates a wide array of cell associated processes, such as: proliferation, growth, angiogenesis, survival, metastasis and metabolism (Ersahin et al., 2015). Two important proteins are involved, namely: phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3KR1) and Akt (Protein Kinase B). PI3KR1 has the ability to phosphorylate the 3 location hydroxyl group of the phosphatidylinositol's inositol ring (CD, 2020). The other protein AKT, which is a serine/threonine-specific protein kinase, plays an important role in many cell processes (CD, 2020). AKT, upon activation, controls functions either activating phosphorylation or inhibiting a group of proteins that are associated with cell activities, such as: cell proliferation, adhesion, neovascularization, motility, and cell death (CD, 2020).

The PI3K/AKT pathway has numerous downstream impacts. This pathway can be negatively regulated through inactivation of AKT protein, and targeting PIP3 level (Nagata et al., 2004). One of the major downregulation proteins is PTEN (Phosphatase and tensin homolog), which has the ability to convert PIP3 into PIP2, and this causes inhibition of the PI3K/AKT pathway,

which is an anticancer activity (Nagata et al., 2004). PI3K/ AKT/mTOR pathway is a central regulator of OC in which AKT phosphorylates the BAD gene in OC cells (Aziz et al., 2018). PI3KR1 is known to be upregulated in OC, and it contains a missense mutation on chromosome 3 in SKOV3 cells (Ghoneum & Said, 2019). However, it has been a challenge to target this pathway in OC as several trials were not clinically successful (Aziz et al., 2018).

Tectorigenin, which can be isolated from some flower types, decreases the PI3K/AKT pathway in human OC by down-regulating AKT (Yang et al., 2012). In addition, it has been reported, in many studies, that the bioactive components from Salvia plants modulate the cell signaling pathways including PI3K/AKT, which indicates its anticancer effect (Rupasinghe et al., 2016). In our study, the PI3KR1 mRNA expression was downregulated upon adding the acetone crude extract suggesting that the *S. triloba* acetone crude extract affected the PI3KR1 gene and the PI3K/AKT pathway, consequently. The findings of our study showed a down-regulation in PIK3R1 expression. This is similar and goes in accordance with previous studies in which PI3K was downregulated when a plant treatment was added. When the ethanolic extract of the neem leaf was added to the PC-3 and LNCaP prostate cancer cell lines, it affected the PI3K/Akt pathway (Gunadharini et al., 2011). The inhibition of AKT activity stimulates apoptosis in a wide range of mammalian cells (Gunadharini et al., 2011). This might be explained by the interconnection between signaling pathways.

PTEN is a wild type in SKOV3 cells (Phadngam et al., 2016). The mRNA level of PTEN was significantly downregulated with P value > 0.001 when the acetone crude extract was added to SKOV3 cells. The acetone crude extract might be targeting the transcriptional activity of combination of different molecules. As a consequence, it impaired the PI3K/AKT pathway by downregulating PTEN gene at the same time (Silva et al., 2008). It is reported that PI3K/AKT pathway is a central regulator of OC.

Hyperactivation of PI3K/AKT pathway due to mutations lead to ovarian tumorigenesis; and therefore, it is considered a promising target. In the present study, it seemed that the PI3K/AKT pathway was targeted by *S. triloba* when applied as a single treatment, and by the combined treatment, as well. This could be observed from the downregulation of mRNA expression of the PI3KR1 gene in this study. The downregulation was not significant in both cases, individual *S. triloba* and combined treatments. This could be made more significant if the acetone crude extract was fractionated.

The combined treatment has a great therapeutic value as it targets signalling pathways that are essential for cancer progression (Islam & Aboussekhra, 2019). The present study showed that using the combined treatment affected the critical signalling pathways in OC, such as PI3K pathway. Most importantly, both drugs in the combination integrated to cause a greater effect on SKOV3 cells. Our result agrees with another study (Davies, 2013) which states that the synergy effects of the combined treatment can be achieved by multi-target mechanism. Therefore, other signalling cascades might be affected by applying the combination as the cross talk between signalling pathways is reported in the literature (S. K. Singh et al., 2019).

Targeting PI3K/AKT pathway affects other cascade pathways because PI3K/AKT pathway has a crosstalk with multiple pathways that are involved in OC. It is worth mentioning that in OC cells, PI3K/AKT/mTOR network inhibits the P21 and P27 expressions. This suggested that the crosstalk of pathway PI3K/AKT signalling has a regulatory role in OC (Aziz et al., 2018). There is another PI3K/AKT crosstalk with p53 pathway as AKT participates in the degradation of p53 via MDM2 phosphorylation (CD, 2020). Furthermore, Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin Pathway is strongly interconnected with PI3K/AKT pathway; therefore, the latter deregulation affects cellular  $\beta$ -catenin signalling.

#### 5.7.2 Wnt/β-catenin Pathway

Wnt/ $\beta$ -Catenin is a critical pathway in cell process, such as the regulation of crucial phases in the cell, including cell fate, cell polarity, cell migration, neural development, and organogenesis throughout embryonic progress.  $\beta$ -catenin is a protein that has multiple functions and plays a major role in physiological normal homeostasis in the cell, and it is an adaptor protein for intracellular adhesion (van Ooyen & Nusse, 1984). Wnt is the main regulator of  $\beta$ -catenin. Wnt is a protein family of 19 glycoproteins that has a core role in regulating canonical Wnt (the  $\beta$ catenin-dependent) and non-canonical Wnt ( $\beta$ -catenin independent) pathways (van Ooyen & Nusse, 1984). In canonical Wnt pathway, Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3 beta (GSK3 $\beta$ ), AXIN, Dsh,  $\beta$ -catenin, T-cell factor (TCF)/lymphoid enhancement factor (LEF) and adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) have been recognized as signal transducers (Guo & Wang, 2009).

 $\beta$ -catenin overexpression has been linked to many diseases including cancer (van Ooyen & Nusse, 1984). When  $\beta$ -catenin is combined with T-cell factor (TCF), the complex activates  $\beta$ -catenin target gene expression, and this would help in supporting the progression of

carcinogenic cells (Hlubek et al., 2007). It has been demonstrated that the  $\beta$ -catenin apparent availability and distribution contribute significantly to both behavior and phenotype of tumor cells (Brabletz et al., 2001). It has been evidenced that  $\beta$ -catenin is linked to cell proliferation and growth forms in differentiated colorectal adenocarcinomas in invasive fronts, primary tumors, and lymph node metastases (Brabletz et al., 2001).

It has been observed that there is deregulation in the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway in the majority of colorectal carcinomas cases (Hlubek et al., 2007). It has been reported that the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway has been correlated to OC tumorigenesis and metastasis, and this is associated with its crosstalk with other cancer signaling pathways, such as PI3K/AKT pathway (Gatcliffe et al., 2008) (Niu et al., 2012).  $\beta$ -catenin deregulation is reported in SKOV3 cells, and mechanisms for deregulating  $\beta$ -catenin include mutations in the CTNNB1 gene that encodes  $\beta$ -catenin, or mutational inactivation of APC, AXIN1, and AXIN2 (Wu et al., 2001).

In our study, the mRNA expression of  $\beta$ -catenin was significantly downregulated by *S*. triloba with P value > 0.001 which is consistent with other studies. One of these studies describes the downregulation mechanism in OC upon adding *Salvia miltiorrhizae* as a treatments as it reverses the decreased ratio of p-glycogen synthase kinase 3 $\beta$  (GSK3 $\beta$ ) and increased ratio of p- $\beta$ -catenin to  $\beta$ -catenin in ovariectomized rats (Liu et al., 2018). Targeting this pathway leads to decreasing its downstream genes, which can reduce the OC invasiveness and progression (Shanmugam et al., 2016). In another study, curcumin diminished the osteosarcoma cells ability to migrate and proliferate by suppressing the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin pathway (Shanmugam et al., 2016). PI3K/AKT pathway downregulation might affect  $\beta$ -catenin mRNA expression level and cause its downregulation consequently.

In our study, the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX significantly downregulated the  $\beta$ catenin expression levels. This is in accordance with other studies. (Sferrazza et al., 2020) demonstrated that the combined treatment of curcumin and irinotecan inhibited  $\beta$ -catenin, GSK3 $\beta$ , and N-cadherin expression through the prevention of  $\beta$ -catenin/TCF DNA binding and transactivation. This downregulation might be explained by the activation of the tyrosine kinase receptor and the activation of GSK3 $\beta$  and degradation of  $\beta$ -catenin (Shang et al., 2017).

In comparison between the results of the *S. triloba* alone, on one hand, and the combination treatment, on the other hand, the present study showed that the acetone crude extract

downregulated  $\beta$ -catenin expression more significantly than the combined treatment. This might be due to an increase in Wnt signaling because of PTX treatment as it activates the Wnt signaling pathway (X. Wang et al., 2019). As a result, this could have led to the less significance decreasing of  $\beta$ -catenin compared to *S. triloba* alone.

#### 5.7.3 RUNX2 Pathway

The RUNX2 protein is a transcription factor. It binds to specific regions of DNA and helps control the activity of a group of genes. RUNX2 mediates cellular proliferation and cell cycle control. RUNX2 is a major factor in osteoblast division, and found to control cell division, and proliferation during formation of endochondral bone (Haiyan Chen et al., 2014). It has been demonstrated that RUNX2 is a major player in cancer progression and invasion. Some studies have shown that RUNX2 is a player in some cancer types, such as: acute myeloid leukemia, and multiple myeloma (Hay et al., 2019; Kuo et al., 2009).

RUNX2 is upregulated in tissues of epithelial OC (EOC) when compared to normal ones, and this upregulation is largely associated with poor EOC patients' diagnosis (W. Li et al., 2012). RUNX2 was associated with a variety of luteal function traits of the rat ovaries by regulating the transcription of multiple luteal genes in luteinizing granulosa cells (Park et al., 2010). Our study showed a significant decrease in the expression of RUNX2 gene with P < 0.05. These data are compatible with other studies. For instance, Chloranthus multistachys-ISTA (istanbulin A) inhibited RUNX2 activation and inhibited its transcriptional activity as well (Fu et al., 2015).

RUNX2 is reported as a novel transcriptional regulator of tumor-induced EMT (Fu et al., 2015). RUNX2 is a substrate for PI3K/AKT and Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signal pathways as they decrease its expression and its target genes expression upon adding a plant treatment, which is Ephedra Foeminea, on human bone osteosarcoma U2OS cell line (Mpingirika et al., 2020). This might be the reason behind RUNX2 down-regulation due to using *S. triloba* treatment in our study. In the literature, it is well documented that AKT activates the RUNX2 mRNA expression and its downstream genes (Cohen-Solal et al., 2015). Interestingly, these two pathways are evidenced to be activated by RUNX2 (Cohen-Solal et al., 2015). There is a feedback loop between these pathways, as they are overlapped and strongly linked inside the cell. Targeting RUNX2 and its crosstalk partners would be a beneficial therapeutic way to treat OC, as it targets the genes that are involved in OC angiogenesis, chemo-resistance, and metastasis.

N-cadherin is involved in the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin and other critical pathways in OC. This gene actively promotes cancer metastasis. It is reported that N-cadherin positively and actively regulates cell migration, cell invasion, EMT and stemness properties of prostate cancer cells (M. Wang et al., 2016). It was downregulated by *S. triloba* in our study, and this could possibly be due to the downregulation of  $\beta$ -catenin and PI3K/AKT pathways. The PI3K/AKT pathway can overexpress the mRNA level of N-cadherin via its transcriptional regulation of the two genes Twist and Snail (B. Li et al., 2017). Therefore, the downregulation of PI3KR1, in our study, could have caused the downregulation of N-cadherin. Moreover, the downregulation of  $\beta$ -catenin could have caused the downregulation of RUNX2 and other transcriptional factors, such as Twist, and this might have led to the downregulation of N-cadherin.

SETD7/9 oncogene, which is important in the development of OC, activates RUNX2. SETD7 (SET Domain-Containing Protein 7) is an enzyme that transfers a methyl group to a lysine residue of various substrates. Its function is the acetylation or deacetylation of proteins. Therefore, it plays a major role in the epigenetic gene expression modulation, which is a hallmark of tumorigenesis.

In the present study, SETD7/9 was significantly downregulated by *S. triloba*. As a result, this might have affected SKOV3 cells proliferation, migration, and invasion. This might have led to the downregulation of RUNX2 and  $\beta$ -catenin in the transcription level. A previous study indicated that Berberine acts as a putative epigenetic modulator by affecting the SETD7 positively as a strategy treating multiple myeloma via epigenetic modifications (Z. Wang et al., 2016). When the combination treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX were used in the present study, the effect on the mRNA level on RUNX2 and N-cadherin was similar. However, there was a minor increase in SETD7 expression. The genes downregulation might be because of the effect of *S. triloba* and not due to PTX. Moreover, the slight increase in SETD7 upregulation might be because of PTX. It is worth mentioning that, SETD7 methylates and stabilizes p53 and inhibits its nuclear export, which is crucial in cancer treatment (Campaner et al., 2011).

#### 5.7.4 p53, MDM2 and BAX genes:

The p53 is a critical tumor suppressor. It regulates various biological functions, such as: DNA repair and apoptosis and, generally, it ensures genome stability. It is described as the "guardian of the genome", and its protein could be induced to respond to many types of stress signals (Zhao et al., 2014). It has been found to be the most frequently down regulated gene in human malignancies that have been studied so far (Zhao et al., 2014). BAX (BCL2 Associated X) is a protein coding gene, and it encodes a protein that belongs to the BCL2 protein family and it is regulated by p53 gene. p53 status in SKOV3 cells is null<sup>2</sup> (i.e. functionless); therefore, its regulation of BAX gene is lost, which leads to cancer invasion and chemoresistance due to an inefficient mechanism for controlling BAX (Ahn et al., 2017). This might explain the downregulation of BAX gene in SKOV3 cells, as its regulator gene is lost. Therefore, the expression of BAX will be diminished as p53 is lost in SKOV3 cells.

MDM2 (the murine double minute 2) is an oncogene, and it has shown malignant activities in various tumors. The oncogenic structural features are attributed to the fact that it has multiple conserved functional domains (Zhao et al., 2014). There is a feedback loop relationship between MDM2 and P35. MDM2 negatively regulates p53, which reduces apoptosis, while p53 decreases MDM2 expression (Cohen-Solal et al., 2015). In this study MDM2 expression was down regulated upon addition of the acetone crude extract to the cells, which indicates the ability of the extract to reduce its levels and, therefore, decrease cancer progression (X. Zhang et al., 2010). MDM2 downregulation is most likely due to the targeting of  $\beta$ -catenin and PI3KR1/AKT pathways by the extract.

There was no effect of the combined treatment in this study on mRNA level of MDM2 gene, as its level was the same as the untreated cells (control cells). This might be because the acetone crude extract downregulated MDM2, while PTX upregulated it. This could be attributed to the interruption of the MDM2-p53 feedback loop, as p53 expression was elevated but MDM2 expression was not affected, while it was supposed to be downregulated (Shen et al., 2012). Furthermore, modulating MDM2 ubiquitination activity by *S. triloba* and PTX might have led to decrease its ability to downregulate itself and p53, as well, as they might have altered it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Null here means functionless. This means it exists but with no function due to inhibition.

conformation, modification, and interaction with P53 (Nag et al., 2014). It is worth mentioning that phosphorylated p53 could escape the MDM2 binding and act as a transcription factor.

The same applies to the two genes: PTEN and BAX. *S. triloba* might have antagonized the PTX effect upon using the combined treatment. The increase of the expression of the apoptotic molecule BAX, induces the occurrence of cell apoptosis (Hao Chen et al., 2016); this was explained as the treatments promote the apoptosis of tumor cells mainly by inhibiting NF $\kappa$ B and the activity of transcription factor AP1 lead to the opening of the mitochondrial inner membrane, which led to the cytochrome C release of proapoptotic proteins into the cytoplasm. and the starting of the apoptosis (Hao Chen et al., 2016).

According to a previous study, *S. triloba* induced apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines, but it did not affect p53 expression levels (Abu-Dahab et al., 2014). In the present study, p53 gene was downregulated, but the downregulation was not significant, when *S. triloba* was applied on SKOV3 cells, but the combined treatment upregulated p53 significantly. It has been demonstrated before that the combination of Resveratrol with etoposide in Colon Rectal Cancer cell lines has a synergistic effect on cell growth inhibition via downregulation of mitogenactivated protein kinase signaling pathways and an increase in apoptosis via activation of p53 (Ahmed et al., 2019). It is known that chemoresistance is linked to p53 mutations, and this led to escape cell death, as PI3K/Akt signaling pathway is the major mechanism that growth factors promote cell survival and blocking caspase 9 activity (Takeuchi et al., 2006). Thus, using the combined treatment of *S. triloba* and PTX can potentially overcome chemotherapy resistance which is responsible for the high mortality incidence among OC patients.

There is an ongoing argument over the effectiveness of plants treatments as whole extracts or as isolated components. Some studies have proposed that the isolated components of a plant are more effective than the entire extract of the plan, while other studies have suggested that the reverse by indicating that the whole extract is more effective than the individual components because the extract enhances the metabolism absorption of the various bioactive elements (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). It is believed that the various bioactive components of the extract could provide more synergistic effects as they could impact multiple molecules and different pathways (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). It is a matter of fact that *S. triloba* extract constitutes various phytochemical components, including: a1,8- cineole,  $\beta$ -caryophyllene,  $\beta$  - pinene and camphor. This makes it possible that it might act on different cancer signaling

pathways, and it could possibly induce cancer apoptosis and inhibition of angiogenesis (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016). It has been discovered that *S. triloba* extract functions as tumor specific, as it was cytotoxic on human PC (prostate cancer), but it did not affect the non-transformed breast epithelial cells (Atmaca & Bozkurt, 2016).



Figure 10: Proposed model of the effect of *S. triloba* extract and the combination (*S. triloba* and PTX) on the steady-state mRNA expression of key markers involved in OC.

The figure shows a proposed model by which *S. triloba* extract and the combination might have affected the steady-state mRNA expression of key markers involved in OC cell proliferation, survival, and apoptosis. The figure shows the crosstalk between the pathways involved. The deregulation in the three pathways PI3K/AKT, RUNX2, and  $\beta$ -catenin in cancer can cause mutations in several gens such as p53 (the guardian of the genome). Inhibition of p53 by the three pathways can lead to p53 dependent apoptosis inhibition which promotes cancer progression. The combined treatments downregulated  $\beta$ -catenin and RUNX2 significantly, while PI3KR1 was downregulated. Furthermore, the combined treatment upregulated P53 significantly by about 8 folds. On the other hand, *S. triloba* extract downregulated MDM2 significantly and upregulated both RUNX2 and  $\beta$ -catenin considerably.

#### 5.8 Conclusion

To conclude, this study showed that *S. triloba* acetone crude extract combined with PTX significantly reduced SKOV3 cell viability and migration ability. Furthermore, the combined treatment decreased the steady-state mRNA expression of key markers involved in promoting both proliferation and migration in SKOV3 cells and activated apoptosis pathway. The use of *S. triloba* in the combination treatment might help in amplifying the apoptotic signals in SKOV3 cells. It is likely that *S. triloba* contains bioactive compounds that have anti-OC

properties, as they targeted critical pathways that have central role in OC proliferation and migration.

Moreover, *S. triloba* in the combinations appeared to potentiate PTX efficacy against OC. This suggests that *S. triloba* combined with PTX might have strong therapeutic potentiality via targeting crucial pathways involved in OC.

The bioactive compounds in the *S. triloba* acetone crude extract have pleiotropic effects; therefore, they might exert synergistic chemo preventive actions.

# 5.9 Future Recommendations

Based on the results of the present study, the following recommendations are proposed:

- Explore the apoptosis signaling induction via the apoptosis assays and the levels of phosphorylated p53 in treated SKOV3 cells using Western Blot assay.
- It would be required to identify key modulators of the main pathways that inhibit apoptosis in OC.
- Further studies are required for the identification of anti-OC bioactive compounds of the *S. triloba* extract.
- *S. triloba* alone or in combination with other treatments may be a potential therapeutic agent for other types of cancer.
- Finding out the effect of *S. triloba* on other critical pathways in cancer would be useful.
- In this study, it has been demonstrated that *S. triloba* acetone crude extract possesses anti OC therapeutic properties in vitro. It is recommended that in vivo experiments (using mouse models) be conducted to assess the effects better and validate the results.

# **6.References**

- Abouzeid, A. H., Patel, N. R., Sarisozen, C., & Torchilin, V. P. (2014). Transferrin-Targeted Polymeric Micelles Co-loaded with Curcumin and Paclitaxel: Efficient Killing of Paclitaxel-Resistant Cancer Cells. *Pharmaceutical Research*, 31(8), 1938–1945. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-013-1295-x
- Abu-Dahab, R., Abdallah, M. R., Kasabri, V., Mhaidat, N. M., & Afifi, F. U. (2014). Mechanistic studies of antiproliferative effects of Salvia triloba and Salvia dominica (Lamiaceae) on breast cancer cell lines (MCF7 and T47D). Zeitschrift Fur Naturforschung. C, Journal of Biosciences, 69(11–12), 443–451. https://doi.org/10.5560/znc.2013-0147
- ACS. (2020). Ovarian Cancer Statistics / How Common is Ovarian Cancer. https://www.cancer.org/cancer/ovarian-cancer/about/key-statistics.html
- Ahmed, K., Zaidi, S., Cui, Z., Zhou, D., Saeed, S., & Inadera, H. (2019). Potential proapoptotic phytochemical agents for the treatment and prevention of colorectal cancer (Review). *Oncology Letters*. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2019.10349
- Ahn, J.-H., Kim, T. J., Lee, J. H., & Choi, J.-H. (2017). Mutant p53 stimulates cell invasion through an interaction with Rad21 in human ovarian cancer cells. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 9076. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-08880-4
- Altman, S. A., Randers, L., & Rao, G. (1993). Comparison of trypan blue dye exclusion and fluorometric assays for mammalian cell viability determinations. *Biotechnology Progress*, 9(6), 671–674. https://doi.org/10.1021/bp00024a017
- Altogenlabs. (n.d.). SK-OV-3 Xenograft Model / Altogen Labs. Retrieved 12 June 2020, from http://altogenlabs.com/xenograftmodels/ovarian-cancer-xenograft/sk-ov-3-xenograft-model/
- Anantharaju, P. G., Gowda, P. C., Vimalambike, M. G., & Madhunapantula, S. V. (2016). An overview on the role of dietary phenolics for the treatment of cancers. *Nutrition Journal*, *15*(1), 99. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-016-0217-2
- Atmaca, H., & Bozkurt, E. (2016, March). Apoptotic and Anti-Angiogenic Effects of Salvia Triloba Extract in Prostate Cancer Cell Lines. Tumour Biology : The Journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine; Tumour Biol. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13277-015-4208-2
- Aziz, A., Farid, S., Qin, K., Wang, H., & Liu, B. (2018). PIM Kinases and Their Relevance to the PI3K/AKT/mTOR Pathway in the Regulation of Ovarian Cancer. *Biomolecules*, 8(1), 7. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom8010007
- Bahuguna, A., Khan, I., Bajpai, V. K., & Kang, S. C. (2017). MTT assay to evaluate the cytotoxic potential of a drug. *Bangladesh Journal of Pharmacology*, 12(2), 8. https://doi.org/10.3329/bjp.v12i2.30892
- Balandrin, M. F., Klocke, J. A., Wurtele, E. S., & Bollinger, W. H. (1985). Natural plant chemicals: Sources of industrial and medicinal materials. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 228(4704), 1154–1160. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.3890182
- Ben-Arye, E., Samuels, N., Goldstein, L. H., Mutafoglu, K., Omran, S., Schiff, E., Charalambous, H., Dweikat, T., Ghrayeb, I., Bar-Sela, G., Turker, I., Hassan, A., Hassan, E., Saad, B., Nimri, O., Kebudi, R., & Silbermann, M. (2016). Potential risks associated with traditional herbal medicine use in cancer care: A study of Middle Eastern oncology health care professionals: Risks Associated With Herbal Use. *Cancer*, 122(4), 598–610. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.29796
- Berchuck, A., Kohler, M. F., Marks, J. R., Wiseman, R., Boyd, J., & Bast, R. C. (1994). The p53 tumor suppressor gene frequently is altered in gynecologic cancers. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 170(1, Part 1), 246–252. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9378(13)70310-7

- Bollinger. (2015, March 19). Cancer Why Some Get It and Some Don't. *The Truth About Cancer*. https://thetruthaboutcancer.com/cancer-get-dont/
- Brabletz, T., Jung, A., Reu, S., Porzner, M., Hlubek, F., Kunz-Schughart, L. A., Knuechel, R., & Kirchner, T. (2001). Variable β-catenin expression in colorectal cancers indicates tumor progression driven by the tumor environment. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98(18), 10356–10361. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.171610498
- Bray, F., Ferlay, J., Soerjomataram, I., Siegel, R. L., Torre, L. A., & Jemal, A. (2018). Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 68(6), 394–424. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21492
- Campaner, S., Spreafico, F., Burgold, T., Doni, M., Rosato, U., Amati, B., & Testa, G. (2011). The Methyltransferase Set7/9 (Setd7) Is Dispensable for the p53-Mediated DNA Damage Response In Vivo. *Molecular Cell*, 43(4), 681–688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2011.08.007
- CD. (2020). PI3K-AKT Signaling Pathway—Creative Diagnostics. https://www.creative-diagnostics.com/PI3K-AKT-Signaling-Pathway.htm
- Celebi, R., Bear Don't Walk, O., Movva, R., Alpsoy, S., & Dumontier, M. (2019). In-silico Prediction of Synergistic Anti-Cancer Drug Combinations Using Multi-omics Data. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 8949. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-45236-6
- Chen, Haiyan, Ghori-Javed, F. Y., Rashid, H., Adhami, M. D., Serra, R., Gutierrez, S. E., & Javed, A. (2014). Runx2 Regulates Endochondral Ossification Through Control of Chondrocyte Proliferation and Differentiation: RUNX2 CONTROLS CHONDROCYTE PROLIFERATION. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 29(12), 2653–2665. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbmr.2287
- Chen, Hao, Jin, Z.-L., & Xu, H. (2016). MEK/ERK signaling pathway in apoptosis of SW620 cell line and inhibition effect of resveratrol. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine*, 9(1), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apjtm.2015.12.010
- Chen, Hua, Pan, H., Qian, Y., Zhou, W., & Liu, X. (2018). MiR-25-3p promotes the proliferation of triple negative breast cancer by targeting BTG2. *Molecular Cancer*, *17*(1), 4. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-017-0754-0
- Chou, T.-C. (2006). Theoretical Basis, Experimental Design, and Computerized Simulation of Synergism and Antagonism in Drug Combination Studies. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 58(3), 621–681. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.58.3.10
- Cohen-Solal, K. A., Boregowda, R. K., & Lasfar, A. (2015). RUNX2 and the PI3K/AKT axis reciprocal activation as a driving force for tumor progression. *Molecular Cancer*, *14*(1), 137. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-015-0404-3

CRUK. (2014, December 16). What is cancer? Cancer Research UK. https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/what-is-cancer

- CR-UK. (2016, December 19). Age and cancer. Cancer Research UK. https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/causes-ofcancer/age-and-cancer
- Davies, P. J. (2013). Plant Hormones: Physiology, Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Eloff, J. N. (1998). Which extractant should be used for the screening and isolation of antimicrobial components from plants? *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 60(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-8741(97)00123-2
- Ersahin, T., Tuncbag, N., & Cetin-Atalay, R. (2015). The PI3K/AKT/mTOR interactive pathway. *Molecular BioSystems*, *11*(7), 1946–1954. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5MB00101C
- Feitelson, M. A., Arzumanyan, A., Kulathinal, R. J., Blain, S. W., Holcombe, R. F., Mahajna, J., Marino, M., Martinez-Chantar, M. L., Nawroth, R., Sanchez-Garcia, I., Sharma, D., Saxena, N. K., Singh, N., Vlachostergios, P. J., Guo, S., Honoki, K., Fujii, H.,

Georgakilas, A. G., Amedei, A., ... Nowsheen, S. (2015). Sustained proliferation in cancer: Mechanisms and novel therapeutic targets. *Seminars in Cancer Biology*, *35*(Suppl), S25–S54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2015.02.006

- Fu, J., Wang, S., Lu, H., Ma, J., Ke, X., Liu, T., & Luo, Y. (2015). In vitro inhibitory effects of terpenoids from Chloranthus multistachys on epithelial–mesenchymal transition via down-regulation of Runx2 activation in human breast cancer. *Phytomedicine*, 22(1), 165– 172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2014.11.010
- Gali-Muhtasib, H. (2006). Anticancer and medicinal properties of essential oil and extracts of East Mediterranean sage (salvia triloba). https://doi.org/10.1016/S1572-557X(05)02010-6
- Gali-Muhtasib, H., & Bakkar, N. (2002). Modulating cell cycle: Current applications and prospects for future drug development. *Current Cancer Drug Targets*, 2(4), 309–336. https://doi.org/10.2174/156800902333809
- Gali-Muhtasib, H., Hilan, C., & Khater, C. (2000). Traditional uses of Salvia libanotica (East Mediterranean sage) and the effects of its essential oils. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 71(3), 513–520. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-8741(99)00190-7
- Gali-Muhtasib, H. U., & Affara, N. I. (2000). Chemopreventive effects of sage oil on skin papillomas in mice. *Phytomedicine: International Journal of Phytotherapy and Phytopharmacology*, 7(2), 129–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0944-7113(00)80085-9
- Gatcliffe, T. A., Monk, B. J., Planutis, K., & Holcombe, R. F. (2008). Wnt signaling in ovarian tumorigenesis. *International Journal of Gynecologic Cancer*, 18(5), 954–962. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1525-1438.2007.01127.x
- Ghoneum, A., & Said, N. (2019). PI3K-AKT-mTOR and NFκB Pathways in Ovarian Cancer: Implications for Targeted Therapeutics. *Cancers*, 11(7), 949. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers11070949
- Gulfishan, M., Afzal, M., Kazmi, I., Quazi, A., Bhat, T., & Jahan, A. (2018). Mechanism of Action of Anticancer Herbal Medicines. In Anticancer Plants: Mechanisms and Molecular Interactions (pp. 337–360). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-8417-1\_14
- Gunadharini, D. N., Elumalai, P., Arunkumar, R., Senthilkumar, K., & Arunakaran, J. (2011). Induction of apoptosis and inhibition of PI3K/Akt pathway in PC-3 and LNCaP prostate cancer cells by ethanolic neem leaf extract. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 134(3), 644–650. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2011.01.015
- Guo, X., & Wang, X.-F. (2009). Signaling cross-talk between TGF-β/BMP and other pathways. *Cell Research*, 19(1), 71–88. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2008.302
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. (2000). The Hallmarks of Cancer. Cell, 100(1), 57-70. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9
- Hay, J., Gilroy, K., Huser, C., Kilbey, A., Mcdonald, A., MacCallum, A., Holroyd, A., Cameron, E., & Neil, J. C. (2019). Collaboration of MYC and RUNX2 in lymphoma simulates T-cell receptor signaling and attenuates p53 pathway activity. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 120(10), 18332–18345. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.29143
- Hejmadi, Momna. (2010). Introduction to cancer biology. BoonBooks.com; /z-wcorg/. http://bookboon.com/int/student/biology/introduction-to-cancer-biology
- Hemmings, B. A., & Restuccia, D. F. (2012). PI3K-PKB/Akt pathway. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology, 4(9), a011189– a011189. PubMed. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a011189
- Hermenean, A., & Ardelean, A. (2017). Targeting the Cytoskeleton with Plant-Bioactive Compounds in Cancer Therapy. In J. C. Jimenez-Lopez (Ed.), Cytoskeleton—Structure, Dynamics, Function and Disease. InTech. https://doi.org/10.5772/66911
- Herzog, T. J. (2004). Recurrent Ovarian Cancer: How Important Is It to Treat to Disease Progression? *Clinical Cancer Research*, 10(22), 7439–7449. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-0683
- Hickman, J. A. (1992). Apoptosis induced by anticancer drugs. Cancer and Metastasis Reviews, 11(2), 121–139. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00048059

- Hlubek, F., Brabletz, T., Budczies, J., Pfeiffer, S., Jung, A., & Kirchner, T. (2007). Heterogeneous expression of Wnt/β-catenin target genes within colorectal cancer. *International Journal of Cancer*, *121*(9), 1941–1948. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.22916
- Houghton, P. J. (2007, August 15). The Role of Plants in Traditional Medicine and Current Therapy (2 Madison Avenue Larchmont, NY 10538 USA) [Research-article]. Https://Home.Liebertpub.Com/Acm; Mary Ann Liebert, Inc. 2 Madison Avenue Larchmont, NY 10538 USA. https://doi.org/10.1089/acm.1995.1.131
- HPW. (2018, September 12). New Statistics Show Cancer Burden Rising In The World, Lung Cancer Biggest Killer. *Health Policy Watch*. https://healthpolicy-watch.news/new-statistics-show-cancer-burden-rising-in-the-world-lung-cancer-biggest-killer/
- Hua, W., Christianson, T., Rougeot, C., Rochefort, H., & Clinton, G. M. (1995). SKOV3 ovarian carcinoma cells have functional estrogen receptor but are growth-resistant to estrogen and antiestrogens. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 55(3–4), 279–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/0960-0760(95)00187-5
- Islam, S. S., & Aboussekhra, A. (2019). Sequential combination of cisplatin with eugenol targets ovarian cancer stem cells through the Notch-Hes1 signalling pathway. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research*, 38(1), 382. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13046-019-1360-3
- Jardim, D. L., De Melo Gagliato, D., Nikanjam, M., Barkauskas, D. A., & Kurzrock, R. (2020). Efficacy and safety of anticancer drug combinations: A meta-analysis of randomized trials with a focus on immunotherapeutics and gene-targeted compounds. *Oncoimmunology*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/2162402X.2019.1710052
- Jones, J., Lagasse, L. D., & Karlan, B. Y. (1994). Steroid hormonal independence of HER-2/neu mRNA expression in four human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 55(3 Pt 1), 421–426. https://doi.org/10.1006/gyno.1994.1316
- Kuo, Y.-H., Zaidi, S. K., Gornostaeva, S., Komori, T., Stein, G. S., & Castilla, L. H. (2009). Runx2 induces acute myeloid leukemia in cooperation with Cbfβ-SMMHC in mice. *Blood*, 113(14), 3323–3332. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2008-06-162248
- Lazennec, G., Bresson, D., Lucas, A., Chauveau, C., & Vignon, F. (2001). ERβ inhibits proliferation and invasion of breast cancer cells. *Endocrinology*, 142(9), 4120–4130.
- Li, B., Xu, W. W., Lam, A. K. Y., Wang, Y., Hu, H.-F., Guan, X. Y., Qin, Y. R., Saremi, N., Tsao, S. W., He, Q.-Y., & Cheung, A. L. M. (2017). Significance of PI3K/AKT signaling pathway in metastasis of esophageal squamous cell carcinoma and its potential as a target for anti-metastasis therapy. *Oncotarget*, 8(24), 38755–38766. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.16333
- Li, W., Xu, S., Lin, S., & Zhao, W. (2012). Overexpression of Runt-Related Transcription Factor-2 Is Associated with Advanced Tumor Progression and Poor Prognosis in Epithelial Ovarian Cancer. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, 2012, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/456534
- Li, X., Xu, Y., Cui, H., Huang, T., Wang, D., Lian, B., Li, W., Qin, G., Chen, L., & Xie, L. (2017). Prediction of synergistic anti-cancer drug combinations based on drug target network and drug induced gene expression profiles. *Artificial Intelligence in Medicine*, 83, 35–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.artmed.2017.05.008
- Lichota, A., & Gwozdzinski, K. (2018). Anticancer Activity of Natural Compounds from Plant and Marine Environment. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 19(11). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19113533
- Liu, H., Zhu, R., Wang, L., Liu, C., Ma, R., Qi, B., Chen, B., Li, L., Guo, Y., Shi, S., Jia, Q., Niu, J., Zhao, D., Mo, F., Gao, S., & Zhang, D. (2018). *Radix Salviae miltiorrhizae* improves bone microstructure and strength through Wnt/β-catenin and osteoprotegerin/receptor activator for nuclear factor-κB ligand/cathepsin K signaling in ovariectomized rats: *Radix Salvia Miltiorrhizae* improves bone quality in OVX rats. *Phytotherapy Research*, *32*(12), 2487–2500. https://doi.org/10.1002/ptr.6188

- Livak, K. J., & Schmittgen, T. D. (2001). Analysis of Relative Gene Expression Data Using Real-Time Quantitative PCR and the 2–∆∆CT Method. *Methods*, 25(4), 402–408. https://doi.org/10.1006/meth.2001.1262
- Lopresti, A. L. (2017). Salvia (Sage): A Review of its Potential Cognitive-Enhancing and Protective Effects. *Drugs in R&D*, *17*(1), 53–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40268-016-0157-5
- Lu, D., Chen, E.-H., wu, H., Lu, T.-R., Xu, B., & Ding, J. (2017). Anticancer Drug Combinations, How Far We can Go Through? *Anti-Cancer Agents in Medicinal Chemistry*, *17*, 21–28.
- Lu, D., Lu, T.-R., & Cao, S. (2013). Drug Combinations in Cancer Treatments. *Adv Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Safety*, 2, e124. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-1459.1000134
- Meehan, K. L., & Sadar, M. D. (2003). Androgens and androgen receptor in prostate and ovarian malignancies. Frontiers in Bioscience: A Journal and Virtual Library, 8, d780-800. https://doi.org/10.2741/1063
- Mira, A., & Shimizu, K. (2015). In vitro Cytotoxic Activities and Molecular Mechanisms of Angelica shikokiana Extract and its Isolated Compounds. *Pharmacognosy Magazine*, 11(Suppl 4), S564–S569. https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-1296.172962
- Mpingirika, E. Z., El Hosseiny, A., Bakheit, S. M. S., Arafeh, R., & Amleh, A. (2020). Potential Anticancer Activity of Crude Ethanol, Ethyl Acetate, and Water Extracts of *Ephedra foeminea* on Human Osteosarcoma U2OS Cell Viability and Migration. *BioMed Research International*, 2020, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/3837693
- MSKCC. (2020). SK-OV-3: Human Ovarian Cancer Cell Line (ATCC HTB-79) / Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center. https://www.mskcc.org/research-advantage/support/technology/tangible-material/human-ovarian-cell-line-sk-ov-3
- Nag, S., Zhang, X., Srivenugopal, K. S., Wang, M.-H., Wang, W., & Zhang, R. (2014). Targeting MDM2-p53 Interaction for Cancer Therapy: Are We There Yet? *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, 21(5), 553–574.
- Nagata, Y., Lan, K.-H., Zhou, X., Tan, M., Esteva, F. J., Sahin, A. A., Klos, K. S., Li, P., Monia, B. P., Nguyen, N. T., Hortobagyi, G. N., Hung, M.-C., & Yu, D. (2004). PTEN activation contributes to tumor inhibition by trastuzumab, and loss of PTEN predicts trastuzumab resistance in patients. *Cancer Cell*, 6(2), 117–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2004.06.022
- Nautiyal, J., Kanwar, S. S., Yu, Y., & Majumdar, A. P. (2011). Combination of dasatinib and curcumin eliminates chemo-resistant colon cancer cells. *Journal of Molecular Signaling*, 6, 7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1750-2187-6-7
- Niu, D.-F., Kondo, T., Nakazawa, T., Oishi, N., Kawasaki, T., Mochizuki, K., Yamane, T., & Katoh, R. (2012). Transcription factor Run x2 is a regulator of epithelial-mesenchymal transition and invasion in thyroid carcinomas. *Laboratory Investigation*, 92(8), 1181– 1190. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.2012.84
- Paramee, S., Sookkhee, S., Sakonwasun, C., Na Takuathung, M., Mungkornasawakul, P., Nimlamool, W., & Potikanond, S. (2018). Anticancer effects of Kaempferia parviflora on ovarian cancer SKOV3 cells. *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 18(1), 178. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12906-018-2241-6
- Park, E.-S., Lind, A.-K., Dahm-Kähler, P., Brännström, M., Carletti, M. Z., Christenson, L. K., Curry, T. E., & Jo, M. (2010). RUNX2 Transcription Factor Regulates Gene Expression in Luteinizing Granulosa Cells of Rat Ovaries. *Molecular Endocrinology*, 24(4), 846–858. https://doi.org/10.1210/me.2009-0392
- Pezzani, R., Salehi, B., Vitalini, S., Iriti, M., Zuñiga, F. A., Sharifi-Rad, J., Martorell, M., & Martins, N. (2019). Synergistic Effects of Plant Derivatives and Conventional Chemotherapeutic Agents: An Update on the Cancer Perspective. *Medicina*, 55(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/medicina55040110

- Phadngam, S., Castiglioni, A., Ferraresi, A., Morani, F., Follo, C., & Isidoro, C. (2016). PTEN dephosphorylates AKT to prevent the expression of GLUT1 on plasmamembrane and to limit glucose consumption in cancer cells. *Oncotarget*, 7(51), 84999–85020. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.13113
- Post, G. E. (1896). Flora of Syria, Palestine and Sinai from the Taurus to Ras Muhammad, and from the Mediterranean Sea to the Syrian desert. Syrian Protestant College.
- Qiao, H., Wang, T., Yan, W., Qin, A., Fan, Q., Han, X., Wang, Y., & Tang, T. (2015). Synergistic suppression of human breast cancer cells by combination of plumbagin and zoledronic acid In vitro. *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica*, 36(9), 1085–1098. https://doi.org/10.1038/aps.2015.42
- Risch, H. A. (1998). Hormonal Etiology of Epithelial Ovarian Cancer, With a Hypothesis Concerning the Role of Androgens and Progesterone. JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute, 90(23), 1774–1786. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/90.23.1774
- Romero-Jiménez, M., Campos-Sánchez, J., Analla, M., Muñoz-Serrano, A., & Alonso-Moraga, Á. (2005). Genotoxicity and antigenotoxicity of some traditional medicinal herbs. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 585(1), 147–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrgentox.2005.05.004
- Rupasinghe, V., Jiang, Y., & Zhang, L. (2016). The anticancer properties of phytochemical extracts from Salvia plants. *Botanics: Targets and Therapy*, 25. https://doi.org/10.2147/BTAT.S98610
- Sak, K. (2015). In vitro Cytotoxic Activity of Flavonoids on Human Ovarian Cancer Cell Lines. Cancer Science & Research: Open Access, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.15226/csroa.2015.00112
- Sakarkar, D., & Deshmukh, V. (2011). Ethnopharmacological Review of Traditional Medicinal Plants for Anticancer Activity. *International Journal of PharmTech Research*, *3*, 298–308.
- Sepahpour, S., Selamat, J., Abdul Manap, M. Y., Khatib, A., & Abdull Razis, A. F. (2018). Comparative Analysis of Chemical Composition, Antioxidant Activity and Quantitative Characterization of Some Phenolic Compounds in Selected Herbs and Spices in Different Solvent Extraction Systems. *Molecules : A Journal of Synthetic Chemistry and Natural Product Chemistry*, 23(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23020402
- Sever, R., & Brugge, J. S. (2015). Signal transduction in cancer. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine, 5(4), a006098. PubMed. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006098
- Sferrazza, G., Corti, M., Brusotti, G., Pierimarchi, P., Temporini, C., Serafino, A., & Calleri, E. (2020). Nature-derived compounds modulating Wnt/-catenin pathway: A preventive and therapeutic opportunity in neoplastic diseases. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*, 10(10), 1814–1834. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2019.12.019
- Shang, S., Hua, F., & Hu, Z.-W. (2017). The regulation of β-catenin activity and function in cancer: Therapeutic opportunities. *Oncotarget*, 8(20), 33972–33989. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.15687
- Shanmugam, M. K., Lee, J. H., Chai, E. Z. P., Kanchi, M. M., Kar, S., Arfuso, F., Dharmarajan, A., Kumar, A. P., Ramar, P. S., Looi, C. Y., Mustafa, M. R., Tergaonkar, V., Bishayee, A., Ahn, K. S., & Sethi, G. (2016). Cancer prevention and therapy through the modulation of transcription factors by bioactive natural compounds. *Seminars in Cancer Biology*, 40–41, 35–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2016.03.005
- Shaw, T. J., Senterman, M. K., Dawson, K., Crane, C. A., & Vanderhyden, B. C. (2004). Characterization of intraperitoneal, orthotopic, and metastatic xenograft models of human ovarian cancer. *Molecular Therapy*, 10(6), 1032–1042. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2004.08.013

- Shen, H., Dong, W., Gao, D., Wang, G., Ma, G., Liu, Q., & Du, J. (2012). MDM2 antagonist Nutlin-3a protects wild-type p53 cancer cells from paclitaxel. *Chinese Science Bulletin*, 57(9), 1007–1012. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11434-012-4984-7
- Shin, J.-S., Hong, S.-W., Lee, S.-L. O., Kim, T.-H., Park, I.-C., An, S.-K., Lee, W.-K., Lim, J.-S., Kim, K.-I., Yang, Y., Lee, S.-S., Jin, D.-H., & Lee, M.-S. (2008). Serum starvation induces G1 arrest through suppression of skp2-CDK2 and CDK4 in SK-OV-3 cells. *International Journal of Oncology*, 32(2), 435–439. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.32.2.435
- Silva, A., Yunes, J. A., Cardoso, B. A., Martins, L. R., Jotta, P. Y., Abecasis, M., Nowill, A. E., Leslie, N. R., Cardoso, A. A., & Barata, J. T. (2008). PTEN posttranslational inactivation and hyperactivation of the PI3K/Akt pathway sustain primary T cell leukemia viability. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 118(11), 3762–3774. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI34616
- Singh, N., Yadav, A., Sirohi, P., Rani, M., Saraswat, S., Pratap, M., Mani, A., & Srivastava, S. (2018). Anticancer Activity of Herbal Medicine: Mechanism of Action. In Anticancer Plants: Mechanisms and Molecular Interactions (pp. 165–196). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-8417-1\_7
- Singh, S. K., Apata, T., Gordetsky, J. B., & Singh, R. (2019). Docetaxel Combined with Thymoquinone Induces Apoptosis in Prostate Cancer Cells via Inhibition of the PI3K/AKT Signaling Pathway. *Cancers*, 11(9), 1390. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers11091390
- Smith, J. A., Ngo, H., Martin, M. C., & Wolf, J. K. (2005). An evaluation of cytotoxicity of the taxane and platinum agents combination treatment in a panel of human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 98(1), 141–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2005.02.006
- Song, Y. M., Song, S.-O., Jung, Y.-K., Kang, E.-S., Cha, B. S., Lee, H. C., & Lee, B.-W. (2012). Dimethyl sulfoxide reduces hepatocellular lipid accumulation through autophagy induction. *Autophagy*, 8(7), 1085–1097. https://doi.org/10.4161/auto.20260
- Strober, W. (2015). Trypan Blue Exclusion Test of Cell Viability. *Current Protocols in Immunology*, 111(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142735.ima03bs111
- Takeuchi, K., Motoda, Y., & Ito, F. (2006). Role of transcription factor activator protein 1 (AP1) in epidermal growth factor-mediated protection against apoptosis induced by a DNA-damaging agent. *FEBS Journal*, 273(16), 3743–3755. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-4658.2006.05377.x
- Torre, L. A., Trabert, B., DeSantis, C. E., Miller, K. D., Samimi, G., Runowicz, C. D., Gaudet, M. M., Jemal, A., & Siegel, R. L. (2018). Ovarian Cancer Statistics, 2018. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 68(4), 284–296. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21456
- Treeck, O., Pfeiler, G., Mitter, D., Lattrich, C., Piendl, G., & Ortmann, O. (2007). Estrogen receptor β1 exerts antitumoral effects on SK-OV-3 ovarian cancer cells. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 193(3), 421–433. https://doi.org/10.1677/JOE-07-0087
- Ushijima, K. (2010). Treatment for Recurrent Ovarian Cancer—At First Relapse. *Journal of Oncology*, 2010. https://doi.org/10.1155/2010/497429
- van Ooyen, A., & Nusse, R. (1984). Structure and nucleotide sequence of the putative mammary oncogene int-1; proviral insertions leave the protein-encoding domain intact. *Cell*, *39*(1), 233–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(84)90209-5
- Wang, M., Ren, D., Guo, W., Huang, S., Wang, Z., Li, Q., Du, H., Song, L., & Peng, X. (2016). N-cadherin promotes epithelialmesenchymal transition and cancer stem cell-like traits via ErbB signaling in prostate cancer cells. *International Journal of Oncology*, 48(2), 595–606. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2015.3270
- Wang, X., Han, Y., Wang, M., Bo, C., Zhang, Z., Xu, L., Liu, W., & Wang, H. (2019). Wnt Signaling Protects against Paclitaxel-Induced Spiral Ganglion Neuron Damage in the Mouse Cochlea In Vitro. BioMed Research International, 2019, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/7878906

- Wang, Y., Shi, L.-Y., Qi, W.-H., Yang, J., & Qi, Y. (2017). Anticancer activity of sugiol against ovarian cancer cell line SKOV3 involves mitochondrial apoptosis, cell cycle arrest and blocking of the RAF/MEK/ERK signalling pathway. Archives of Medical Science : AMS, 16(2), 428–435. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2017.71420
- Wang, Z., Liu, Y., Xue, Y., Hu, H., Ye, J., Li, X., Lu, Z., Meng, F., & Liang, S. (2016). Berberine acts as a putative epigenetic modulator by affecting the histone code. *Toxicology in Vitro*, 36, 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2016.06.004
- WHO. (2018, September 12). Cancer. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cancer
- WOCC. (2018a). Key Stats1. World Ovarian Cancer Coalition. https://worldovariancancercoalition.org/about-ovarian-cancer/key-stats/
- WOCC. (2018b). *Symptoms & Risks*. World Ovarian Cancer Coalition. https://worldovariancancercoalition.org/about-ovariancancer/symptoms-risk-factors/signs-symptoms/
- Wu, R., Zhai, Y., Fearon, E. R., & Cho, K. R. (2001). Diverse Mechanisms of β-Catenin Deregulation in Ovarian Endometrioid Adenocarcinomas. *Cancer Research*, 61(22), 8247.
- Xiaomeng, F., Lei, L., Jinghong, A., Juan, J., Qi, Y., & Dandan, Y. (2020). Treatment with β-elemene combined with paclitaxel inhibits growth, migration, and invasion and induces apoptosis of ovarian cancer cells by activation of STAT-NF-κB pathway. *Brazilian Journal of Medical and Biological Research*, *53*(6), e8885. https://doi.org/10.1590/1414-431x20208885
- Yang, Y.-I., Lee, K.-T., Park, H.-J., Kim, T. J., Choi, Y. S., Shih, I.-M., & Choi, J.-H. (2012). Tectorigenin sensitizes paclitaxel-resistant human ovarian cancer cells through downregulation of the Akt and NFKB pathway. *Carcinogenesis*, 33(12), 2488–2498. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgs302
- Zare Shahneh, F., Valiyari, S., Baradaran, B., Abdolalizadeh, J., Bandehagh, A., Azadmehr, A., & Hajiaghaee, R. (2013). Inhibitory and Cytotoxic Activities of Salvia Officinalis L. Extract on Human Lymphoma and Leukemia Cells by Induction of Apoptosis [Text/html]. Advanced Pharmaceutical Bulletin; EISSN 2251-7308. https://doi.org/10.5681/APB.2013.009
- Zhang, K. (Ed.). (2014). Materials, Machines and Development of Technologies for Industrial Production: Selected, Peer Reviewed Papers from the 2014 International Conference ... China. Trans Tech Pubn.
- Zhang, S., Bi, H., & Liu, C. (2007). Extraction of bio-active components from Rhodiola sachalinensis under ultrahigh hydrostatic pressure. Separation and Purification Technology, 57(2), 277–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2007.04.022
- Zhang, X., Gu, L., Li, J., Shah, N., He, J., Yang, L., Hu, Q., & Zhou, M. (2010). Degradation of MDM2 by the Interaction between Berberine and DAXX Leads to Potent Apoptosis in MDM2-Overexpressing Cancer Cells. *Cancer Research*, 70(23), 9895–9904. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1546
- Zhao, Y., Yu, H., & Hu, W. (2014). The regulation of MDM2 oncogene and its impact on human cancers. *Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica*, *46*(3), 180–189. https://doi.org/10.1093/abbs/gmt147
- Zihlif, M., Afifi, F., Abu-Dahab, R., Abdul Majid, A. M. S., Somrain, H., Saleh, M. M., Nassar, Z. D., & Naffa, R. (2013). The antiangiogenic activities of ethanolic crude extracts of four Salvia species. *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 13(1), 358. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6882-13-358